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E0000 E0000Initial Comments 

An unannounced recertification, revisit and complaint 
investigation survey was conducted on 06/09/25 through
06/13/25. The facility was found in compliance with the
requirement CFR 483.73, Emergency Preparedness. Event 
ID# 0Y2G11. 

 

F0000 F0000INITIAL COMMENTS 

A recertification, revisit and complaint investigation
survey was conducted from 06/09/25 through 06/13/25. 
Event ID# 0Y2G11. The following intakes were 
investigated: NC00213029, NC00230449, NC00230289, 
NC00229706, NC00229080, NC00228848, NC00228882, 
NC00228483, NC00228360, NC00228091, NC00226865, 
NC00226560, NC00226078, NC00225767, NC00224981, 
NC00223207, NC00220483, and NC00220294. 

27 of the 70 complaint allegations resulted in 
deficiency. 

 

F0553 F0553

SS = D

07/10/2025Right to Participate in Planning Care 

CFR(s): 483.10(c)(2)(3) 

§483.10(c)(2) The right to participate in the 
development and implementation of his or her 
person-centered plan of care, including but not limited
to: 

(i) The right to participate in the planning process, 
including the right to identify individuals or roles to
be included in the planning process, the right to 
request meetings and the right to request revisions to
the person-centered plan of care. 

(ii) The right to participate in establishing the 
expected goals and outcomes of care, the type, amount,
frequency, and duration of care, and any other factors
related to the effectiveness of the plan of care. 

(iii) The right to be informed, in advance, of changes
to the plan of care. 

(iv) The right to receive the services and/or items 
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Continued from page 1
included in the plan of care. 

(v) The right to see the care plan, including the right
to sign after significant changes to the plan of care.

§483.10(c)(3) The facility shall inform the resident of
the right to participate in his or her treatment and 
shall support the resident in this right. The planning
process must- 

(i) Facilitate the inclusion of the resident and/or 
resident representative. 

(ii) Include an assessment of the resident's strengths
and needs. 

(iii) Incorporate the resident's personal and cultural
preferences in developing goals of care. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on record review, and resident and staff 
interviews, the facility failed to invite a resident to
participate and provide input in the care planning 
process for 1 of 2 sampled residents (Resident #16). 

Findings included: 

Resident #16 was readmitted to the facility on 
04/20/24. 

The annual Minimum Data Set (MDS) assessment dated 
04/09/25 revealed Resident #16 had intact cognition. 

Review of Resident #16's electronic medical record 
revealed no evidence he was invited to attend care plan
meetings to discuss and provide input regarding his 
plan of care following the completion of a quarterly 
Minimum Data Set (MDS) assessment dated 10/25/24, a 
quarterly MDS assessment dated 01/25/25, a quarterly 
MDS assessment dated 02/06/25, and an annual MDS 
assessment dated 04/09/25. 

During an interview on 06/09/25 at 2:11 PM, Resident 
#16 stated he had been invited and attended care plan 
meetings in the past but could not recall the last time
one was held. Resident #16 expressed that he wanted to
participate in the care plan meetings so he could 

FORM CMS-2567 (02/99) Previous Versions Obsolete Event ID: 0Y2G11 Facility ID: 933548 If continuation sheet Page 2 of 99



PRINTED: 07/30/2025

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

CENTERS FOR MEDICARE & MEDICAID SERVICES

FORM APPROVED

OMB NO. 0938-0391

STATEMENT OF DEFICIENCIES
 AND PLAN OF CORRECTIONS

(X1) PROVIDER/SUPPLIER/CLIA
IDENTIFICATION NUMBER:
345432

(X2) MULTIPLE CONSTRUCTION

A. BUILDING

B. WING

(X3) DATE SURVEY COMPLETED

06/13/2025

NAME OF PROVIDER OR SUPPLIER

RIVER BEND HEALTH AND REHABILITATION

STREET ADDRESS, CITY, STATE, ZIP CODE

213 RICHMOND HILL DRIVE , ASHEVILLE, North Carolina, 28806

(X4) ID 
PREFIX 

TAG

SUMMARY STATEMENT OF DEFICIENCIES 
(EACH DEFICIENCY MUST BE PRECEDED BY FULL 
REGULATORY OR LSC IDENTIFYING INFORMATION)

ID 
PREFIX 

TAG

PROVIDER'S PLAN OF CORRECTION 
(EACH CORRECTIVE ACTION SHOULD BE

 CROSS-REFERENCED TO THE
 APPROPRIATE DEFICIENCY)

(X5) 
COMPLETION

 DATE

F0553 F0553

SS = D

Continued from page 2
communicate and provide input about his care. 

During interviews on 06/11/25 at 3:19 PM and 06/12/25 
at 8:20 AM, the Social Worker (SW) explained after the
facility's last recertification survey (06/27/24) they
put processes in place for him to keep track of when 
care plan meetings were due so that residents and/or 
their Responsible Party were invited to participate. 
The SW stated he had not been consistent with 
documenting care plan meetings that were held in the 
resident's medical record. The SW stated he seemed to 
recall having a care plan meeting with Resident #16 
sometime in September 2024 but he was unable to locate
any documentation. The SW stated care plan meetings for
Resident #16 had "fell through the cracks" and verified
there had been no care plan meetings held for Resident
#16 this year (2025). 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 1:46 PM, the 
Administrator revealed the SW was responsible for 
keeping track of when care plan meetings were due and 
inviting residents to participate in the care plan 
meetings. The Administrator stated she would expect for
care plan meetings to be scheduled and held with the 
resident and/or Responsible Party per the regulatory 
guidance. 

F0558 F0558

SS = D

07/10/2025Reasonable Accommodations Needs/Preferences 

CFR(s): 483.10(e)(3) 

§483.10(e)(3) The right to reside and receive services
in the facility with reasonable accommodation of 
resident needs and preferences except when to do so 
would endanger the health or safety of the resident or
other residents. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on observation, record review, and interviews 
with residents and staff, the facility failed to ensure
a dependent resident's accessibility to the light 
switch located behind the bed for 1 of 1 resident 
reviewed for accommodation of needs (Resident #30). 

The findings included: 

Resident #30 was admitted to the facility on 10/25/24.
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Continued from page 3
The quarterly Minimum Data Set (MDS) assessment dated 
04/19/25 coded Resident #30 with severely impaired 
cognition. The MDS indicated he required partial to 
moderate assistance for walking between locations 
inside the room for more than 10 feet. 

During an observation conducted on 06/09/25 at 12:47 
PM, the switch for the light fixture behind Resident 
#30's bed was attached with a broken cord 2.5 inches in
length. It was 5 feet from the floor and 6 feet from 
the bed. Resident #30 was unable to reach the switch 
cord from the bed if needed. 

An interview was conducted with Resident #30 on 
06/09/25 at 12:49 PM. He could not recall when the 
switch cord was broken. He stated that he did not have
any control of the light fixture behind his bed as he 
could not stand up without assistance in reaching the 
broken switch cord on the wall. He had to rely on 
nursing staff to switch off the light fixture before 
sleeping. Resident #30 indicated it was inconvenient as
he had to ask for assistance repeatedly. He wanted the
maintenance staff to fix the switch cord immediately to
accommodate his needs. 

During joint observation and subsequent interviews with
Nurse Aide #2 (NA) and Nurse #4 on 06/09/25 at 3:05 PM,
NA #2 stated she provided care for Resident #30 
frequently in the past few days. However, she did not 
notice that the switch cord was broken as it was 
blocked by a tall table lamp standing next to it. Nurse
#4 stated that she had provided care for Resident #30 
frequently in the past few months, but she did not 
notice that the switch cord was broken and inaccessible
for him. Both nursing staff acknowledged that the 
broken switch cord needed to be fixed as soon as 
possible to accommodate Resident #30's needs. 

An interview was conducted with the Maintenance 
Director on 06/10/25 at 3:49 PM. He stated he walked 
through the entire facility at least once weekly to 
identify repair needs. He also depended on nursing 
staff to report repair needs either verbally or through
work order that were placed in each nurse's station. He
acknowledged that Resident #30's broken switch cord 
needed to be fixed immediately to accommodate his 
needs. 

During an interview conducted on 06/11/25 at 11:47 AM,
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Continued from page 4
the Director of Nursing acknowledged that even though 
Resident #30 rarely used the switch cord to switch on 
the light fixture behind his bed, the facility should 
make the switch cord available and accessible. It was 
her expectation for all the residents to have full 
accessibility to their light fixture to accommodate 
their needs all the time. 

An interview was conducted with the Administrator on 
06/13/25 at 1:15 PM. She expected the staff to be more
attentive to residents' living environment and reported
repair needs in a timely manner to ensure all the 
residents had full accessibility to their light fixture
at all times. 

F0577 F0577

SS = C

07/10/2025Right to Survey Results/Advocate Agency Info 

CFR(s): 483.10(g)(10)(11) 

§483.10(g)(10) The resident has the right to- 

(i) Examine the results of the most recent survey of 
the facility conducted by Federal or State surveyors 
and any plan of correction in effect with respect to 
the facility; and 

(ii) Receive information from agencies acting as client
advocates, and be afforded the opportunity to contact 
these agencies. 

§483.10(g)(11) The facility must-- 

(i) Post in a place readily accessible to residents, 
and family members and legal representatives of 
residents, the results of the most recent survey of the
facility. 

(ii) Have reports with respect to any surveys, 
certifications, and complaint investigations made 
respecting the facility during the 3 preceding years, 
and any plan of correction in effect with respect to 
the facility, available for any individual to review 
upon request; and 

(iii) Post notice of the availability of such reports 
in areas of the facility that are prominent and 
accessible to the public. 

(iv) The facility shall not make available identifying
information about complainants or residents. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 
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Continued from page 5

Based on observations, and staff and resident 
interviews the facility failed to post survey results 
in a location accessible to all residents and failed to
post signage as to the location of the survey results 
in areas accessible to the public. This deficient 
practice occurred for 4 out of 5 days of the survey. 

The findings included: 

Observations made on 6/09/25 at 2:18 PM, 6/11/25 at 
4:22 PM and 6/13/25 at 9:16 AM revealed the survey 
results were located in a binder on a side table in 
Waiting Room 102A, a room located in the lobby area of
the facility. 

An observation of the first floor and ground floor 
resident hallways on 6/12/25 at 3:08 PM with the Social
Worker, and an observation of the lobby area on 6/13/25
at 9:17 AM, revealed no signage indicating the location
of the survey results binder. 

All resident rooms were located behind a locked door 
beyond the lobby area that required a code to open from
either side. 

A Resident Council Meeting held on 6/11/25 at 2:57 PM 
revealed 5 of 5 residents who attended the meeting did
not know where the survey results book was located 
(Resident #23, Resident #65, Resident #60, Resident #61
and Resident #19). After the residents were informed of
the location of the survey results binder, 3 of the 
residents indicated if they wanted to get to the lobby
where the survey results binder was located they had to
ask a staff member to let them out through the locked 
and coded door. 

An interview with the Administrator on 6/11/25 at 4:17
PM confirmed the survey results binder observed on the
side table in Waiting Room 102A was the only survey 
results binder in the facility. 

During a follow-up interview with the Administrator on
6/13/25 at 9:55 AM she indicated the current location 
of the survey results book was accessible to all 
residents. She revealed residents could ask a staff 
member to let them through the coded, locked door if 
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Continued from page 6
they didn't know the code themselves. The Administrator
agreed there was no signage in areas accessible to the
public that indicated the location of the survey 
results. 

F0580 F0580

SS = G

07/10/2025Notify of Changes (Injury/Decline/Room, etc.) 

CFR(s): 483.10(g)(14)(i)-(iv)(15) 

§483.10(g)(14) Notification of Changes. 

(i) A facility must immediately inform the resident; 
consult with the resident's physician; and notify, 
consistent with his or her authority, the resident 
representative(s) when there is- 

(A) An accident involving the resident which results in
injury and has the potential for requiring physician 
intervention; 

(B) A significant change in the resident's physical, 
mental, or psychosocial status (that is, a 
deterioration in health, mental, or psychosocial status
in either life-threatening conditions or clinical 
complications); 

(C) A need to alter treatment significantly (that is, a
need to discontinue an existing form of treatment due 
to adverse consequences, or to commence a new form of 
treatment); or 

(D) A decision to transfer or discharge the resident 
from the facility as specified in §483.15(c)(1)(ii). 

(ii) When making notification under paragraph 
(g)(14)(i) of this section, the facility must ensure 
that all pertinent information specified in 
§483.15(c)(2) is available and provided upon request to
the physician. 

(iii) The facility must also promptly notify the 
resident and the resident representative, if any, when
there is- 

(A) A change in room or roommate assignment as 
specified in §483.10(e)(6); or 

(B) A change in resident rights under Federal or State
law or regulations as specified in paragraph (e)(10) of
this section. 

(iv) The facility must record and periodically update 
the address (mailing and email) and phone number of the
resident 
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Continued from page 7

representative(s). 

§483.10(g)(15) 

Admission to a composite distinct part. A facility that
is a composite distinct part (as defined in §483.5) 
must disclose in its admission agreement its physical 
configuration, including the various locations that 
comprise the composite distinct part, and must specify
the policies that apply to room changes between its 
different locations under §483.15(c)(9). 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on record review, and staff, resident, family, 
Physician, Medical Director, and Nurse Practitioner 
interviews, the facility failed to notify the Physician
when a resident (Resident #69) reported she had fallen
and was experiencing acute pain after the reported 
fall. Due to ineffective communication between staff a
medical provider was not notified of the fall until the
following day which delayed x-rays, medical 
interventions and an evaluation in the emergency 
department. Resident #69 sustained an acute proximal 
tibia and fibula fracture (breaks in the upper part of
the shinbone (tibia) and the smaller bone of the lower
leg (fibula) from the reported fall and required a two
day hospitalization. Orthopedics recommended hinged 
knee brace with non-weight bearing status to the right
lower extremity. This deficient practice occurred for 1
of 3 residents reviewed for notification of changes. 

Findings included: 

Resident # 69 was admitted to the facility on 12/30/24.
Her diagnoses included cerebral infarction (stroke) and
hemiplegia (paralysis) affecting the dominant right 
side. 

An observation and interview were conducted with 
Resident #69 on 6/9/25 at 10:52 AM. Resident #69 was 
observed in her room in her bed covered with a sheet. 
She was noted to be grimacing. When spoken to by the 
surveyor Resident #69 replied in Spanish. The surveyor
asked Resident #69 "Habla Ingles" (speak English?), 
Resident #69 replied "no". Resident #69 was asked by 
the surveyor "dolor" (pain)? Resident #69 replied "see"
(yes) "mucho" (a lot) and grabbed her right leg at the
knee. Resident #69 proceeded to uncover her right leg.
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Continued from page 8
When she uncovered her right leg Resident #69 began 
grimacing, crying, and moaning. A pillow was observed 
under her lower right leg. There was light blue/ purple
colored bruising along her right shin and to the top of
her right knee. Her right lower leg and knee had 
visible swelling present. Resident #69 said pain was 
"mucho, diez" (a lot, 10). The bathroom was in front of
Resident #69's bed. She pointed at her right leg and 
the bathroom and said "bano" (bathroom). Resident #69's
roommate was in the room who was also Spanish speaking.
The roommate approached Resident #69's bed while the 
surveyor was in the room. The roommate translated that
Resident #69 stated she had fallen on Saturday in 
bathroom and had a lot of pain in her leg. 

An additional interview was conducted with Resident #69
on 6/12/25 at 2:13 PM with Physical Therapy Assistant 
(PTA) #1 providing translation. Resident #69 stated she
had gone to the bathroom with two staff members. She 
reported when she was getting off the toilet, she was 
holding on to the assist rail, and all a sudden she 
started falling. Resident #69 said she fell onto her 
right knee and had pain in her right knee immediately 
but did not cry or scream out. She said the staff 
member in the bathroom could not reach her fast enough
to keep her from falling. She explained that the staff
member who was in the bathroom with her helped her up 
and sat her in her wheelchair. She reported two female
staff members put her back into bed after. Resident #69
stated no one asked her if she was hurt or anything 
afterwards, that they just put her back into bed. 

A telephone interview was conducted with NA #6 on 
6/10/25 at 3:35 PM. NA #6 reported that she worked the
night shift (7:00 pm to 7:00 am) on Saturday 6/7/25. 
She said at the start of her shift around 7:00 PM she 
was doing rounds and Resident #69's roommate was in the
doorway of their room and asked her to come into the 
room. The roommate told her Resident #69 was having bad
pain in her right knee. NA #6 recalled Resident #69 was
in bed. She stated she looked at Resident #69's right 
knee and the top of her kneecap was bruised. NA #6 
explained that the roommate assisted with translating 
for Resident #69 and she asked what had happened. NA #6
stated Resident #69 said she had fallen earlier that 
day in the bathroom and that she had fallen on her 
knee. NA #6 reported she asked Resident #69 if she was
by herself when she fell or if staff were helping her.
Resident #69 told her two girls had been helping her in
the bathroom, but she did know who they were. NA #6 
said she went and reported what Resident #69 was saying
to the day shift (7:00 am to 7:00 pm) Nursing 
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Continued from page 9
Supervisor. She recalled the Nursing Supervisor said 
she did not know anything about Resident #69 falling 
and the Nursing Supervisor went to check on Resident 
#69. 

A telephone interview was conducted with the day shift
weekend Nursing Supervisor on 6/10/25 at 11:50 AM. The
Nursing Supervisor stated a Nurse Aide (NA) came and 
got her around shift change on Saturday (6/7/25) around
7:30 PM and asked her to check on Resident #69. She 
reported the NA told her Resident #69 was saying she 
had fallen and was having pain in her right knee. She 
said she could not remember the name of the NA who came
and got her. The Nursing Supervisor explained she went
to Resident #69's room to assess her. She said Resident
#69 was in pain and said her knee was hurting when she
saw her. She reported Resident #69's roommate was 
present in the room and provided translation for what 
Resident #69 said happened. The Nursing Supervisor said
Resident #69 reported she had fallen about an hour 
prior while she was being assisted in the bathroom by 
staff. The Nursing Supervisor reported she asked the 
day shift nurse (Nurse #8) if Resident #69 had fallen 
during the shift. She said Nurse #8 reported she did 
not know anything about Resident #69 having a fall. The
Nursing Supervisor stated she updated Nurse #8 on what
Resident #69 was reporting and told her what she needed
to do. The Nursing Supervisor said she explained to 
Nurse #8 what she needed to do for the fall and told 
her she needed to call the physician and the Director 
of Nursing (DON). The Nursing Supervisor stated she had
also made the oncoming night shift nurse (Nurse #9) 
aware of what was going on and what Resident #69 had 
reported. The Nursing Supervisor said she did not call
the physician on Saturday. The Nursing Supervisor 
stated she did not think Nurse #8 had called anyone or
done anything for the fall because when she returned on
Sunday there was no documentation to indicate the 
physician had been notified or about the fall. The 
Nursing Supervisor said she went to assess Resident #69
on Sunday around 11:00 AM and that she was still 
hurting. She said she knew she was in pain because she
was grimacing and holding her right leg. She stated 
when she looked at Resident #69's knee on Sunday there
was swelling and bruising to the top of her knee. The 
Nursing Supervisor said she talked to Nurse #10, who 
was Resident #69's assigned nurse on Sunday day shift 
to ask him if he got anything in report about Resident
#69 falling. She stated she could not remember if Nurse
#10 had said yes or no. The Nursing Supervisor said she
spoke to Resident #69's Family Member on the phone on 
Sunday. She stated that the Family Member reported 
Resident #69 told him she had fallen last night and was
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Continued from page 10
having pain. The Nursing Supervisor explained that she
contacted the on-call provider on Sunday about Resident
#69's pain and the fall she reported. She stated the 
on-call provider ordered an x-ray of Resident #69's 
right leg and as needed ibuprofen for pain. The Nursing
Supervisor said she called the mobile x-ray company and
placed an order for them to come to the facility to 
complete the x-ray. The Nursing Supervisor stated she 
called Resident #69's Family Member back and updated 
him on the new orders for Resident #69. 

A telephone interview was conducted with Nurse #8 on 
6/10/25 at 1:49 PM. Nurse #8 stated she was the 
assigned nurse for Resident #69 on day shift on 
Saturday 6/7/25. She reported she had given shift 
report to the oncoming night shift nurse (Nurse #9) 
around 7:00 PM. Nurse #8 explained the day shift 
Nursing Supervisor came to her around 7:35 PM and told
her Resident #69 was reporting she had fallen one hour
ago. She stated no one had reported to her that 
Resident #69 had fallen during her shift. Nurse #8 said
she went to Resident #69's room to check on her and 
that Resident #69 indicated she was in pain. She 
reported when she touched Resident #69's right leg she
showed an expression of pain that was indicated by 
facial grimacing. Nurse #8 said it was not a fall that
was reported to her during her shift and that it was 
not reported until 7:35 PM. She explained she had 
already given report to the night shift nurse (Nurse 
#9). She reported after she assessed Resident #69 and 
noticed she was in pain, she communicated to the night
nurse, Nurse # 9, what she had seen. Nurse #8 said she
asked Nurse #9 to continue the assessment and to 
complete the "post fall things". She stated she did not
specifically tell Nurse #9 what she needed to do but 
said Nurse #9 should have known what to do. She 
reported Nurse #9 had said "yes". Nurse #8 said she 
assumed Nurse #9 would contact the physician and 
complete the rest of the post fall documentation. Nurse
#8 stated the day shift the Nursing Supervisor had not
told her anything specific she needed to do related to
the fall. 

A telephone interview was conducted with Nurse #9 on 
6/10/25 at 2:15 PM. She reported she had been the 
assigned night shift for Resident #69 on 6/7/25. Nurse
#9 recalled she had been in the middle of taking report
from the off going day shift nurse (Nurse #8). She 
stated she was outside of Resident #69's room with 
Nurse #8 and could hear another nurse in the room 
talking to Resident #69 and her roommate. Nurse #8 
stated she did not know who the nurse in the room was,
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Continued from page 11
but that she overheard the nurse asking how and when 
Resident #69 fell. She explained an NA, whose name she
did not know, was also in the room and they were trying
to figure out how Resident #69 had fallen. She stated 
she did not see Nurse #8 again after she received 
report from her. Nurse #9 said the fall had occurred on
day shift and she assumed Nurse #8 notified the 
physician and completed the fall documentation. She 
stated the Nursing Supervisor had not told her anything
she needed to do for the fall. 

A nursing note dated 6/8/25 at 1:30 PM by Nursing 
Supervisor read: "[family member] called about getting
an x-ray and getting something for pain at the right 
knee for his [Resident #69]. Resident stated she is 
having pain in her right knee. Nurse evaluated right 
knee. There was inflammation at site. This nurse spoke
with the on call doctor to get an order for an x-ray, 
that order has been called in to mobile x-ray. Nurse on
cart gave as needed (PRN) for pain. Will continue to 
follow up. 

A telephone interview was conducted on 6/9/25 at 3:19 
PM with Resident #69's Family Member. The Family Member
stated they received a phone call from Resident #69 on
Sunday (6/8/25). He said resident #69 was crying and 
said she was hurting. He reported Resident #69 said she
had fallen the night before. The Family Member 
explained he called and spoke with the Nursing 
Supervisor on Sunday afternoon to ask about the fall, 
pain medication, and if an x-ray was going to be done.
The Family Member said the Nursing Supervisor indicated
she was just aware and that she was going to call the 
physician. The Family Member said Resident #69 could 
not speak English but that she was alert and oriented.

An x-ray report dated 6/8/25 read: "There are 
nondisplaced fractures of the proximal tibia and 
fibular neck. There are no bony lesions. Degenerative 
changes are noted. Diffuse osteopenia is noted. The 
soft tissues are unremarkable. Impression: Acute 
proximal lower leg fractures." 

A telephone interview was conducted with the Nurse 
Practitioner (NP) #1 on 6/10/25 at 4:16 PM. NP #1 
stated she was alerted by Nurse #4 on Monday morning 
(6/9/25) that she had received in report from night 
shift that Resident #69 had an acute fracture of her 
knee. NP #1 explained her company's on-call service had
not been notified about Resident #69's fall or her 
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Continued from page 12
having pain over the weekend. She explained that the 
Medical Director was part of a different physician 
service group and that sometimes the staff get confused
and call the Medical Directors on call service. She 
said it was okay for staff to call the other physician
service group because he was the Medical Director. NP 
#1 explained she had reviewed documentation for 
Resident #69 and could not see where a physician was 
notified about Resident #69's fall or her pain until 
around 1:00 PM on Sunday. NP #1 said the nursing staff
should have called the on-call service Saturday night 
when Resident #69 reported she had fallen and was 
having acute pain. NP #1 explained she had spoken with
Resident #69 this morning using an interpreter to 
provide translation because Resident #69 did not speak
English. NP #1 said Resident #69 reported on Saturday 
night she was assisted by a NA to the bathroom and had
fallen onto her right knee and that she was in pain all
Saturday night and Sunday morning. 

NP #1's company was contacted on 06/13/25 at 9:58 AM. 
They stated all calls were logged and there were no 
calls from the facility on Saturday or Sunday regarding
Resident #69. 

A hospital discharge summary dated 6/11/25 indicated 
Resident #69 had a mechanical fall and was admitted to
the hospital on 6/9/25 with a right nondisplaced 
proximal tibia and fibula fractures. The discharge 
summary stated orthopedics was consulted and felt her 
fractures were "amenable to nonoperative management. 
Orthopedics recommended hinged knee brace with 
non-weight bearing status to the right lower extremity
and close outpatient follow-up with orthopedic services
in two weeks." 

An interview was conducted with the Medical Director on
6/12/25 at 12:00 PM. He stated he did not remember the
facility contacting him over the weekend but that he 
has had a lot of calls since then. He reviewed his 
calls and stated he did not have a call from the 
facility. He stated he had been on vacation on Sunday.
He said their service tracked all the calls physicians
received and he would check to see if there was a log 
of the facility calling his services over the weekend 
and call the Surveyor back. 

A return call was not received from the Medical 
Director. 
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Continued from page 13

An interview was conducted with Physician #1 on 6/12/25
at 1:59 PM. He stated he was the on-call provider for 
the Medical Director physician service group over the 
weekend. He explained there was a system that tracked 
all the calls and that he had not been called on 
Saturday or Sunday about Resident #69. 

An interview was conducted with the Director of Nursing
(DON), Regional Clinical Director, and Administrator on
6/12/25 at 4:00 PM. The Regional Clinical Director said
she would have expected the staff to reach out to the 
DON and Administrator about what Resident #69 was 
reporting and the pain she was having because the staff
did not know what had happened and should have asked 
for guidance on what they should have done. The 
Administrator agreed the staff should call the DON to 
ask for guidance about what the Resident was reporting.
They said if someone had that much pain, they would 
expect the nurse to call the physician. They stated the
Medical Director had called back and said one of the 
on-call providers, part of his service group, had 
received a phone call on Sunday from the facility where
the nurse called and reported the issues with Resident
#69, and that was where the orders for the x-ray and 
ibuprofen had come from. 

F0584 F0584

SS = A

07/10/2025Safe/Clean/Comfortable/Homelike Environment 

CFR(s): 483.10(i)(1)-(7) 

§483.10(i) Safe Environment. 

The resident has a right to a safe, clean, comfortable
and homelike environment, including but not limited to
receiving treatment and supports for daily living 
safely. 

The facility must provide- 

§483.10(i)(1) A safe, clean, comfortable, and homelike
environment, allowing the resident to use his or her 
personal belongings to the extent possible. 

(i) This includes ensuring that the resident can 
receive care and services safely and that the physical
layout of the facility maximizes resident independence
and does not pose a safety risk. 

(ii) The facility shall exercise reasonable care for 
the protection of the resident's property from loss or
theft. 
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Continued from page 14

§483.10(i)(2) Housekeeping and maintenance services 
necessary to maintain a sanitary, orderly, and 
comfortable interior; 

§483.10(i)(3) Clean bed and bath linens that are in 
good condition; 

§483.10(i)(4) Private closet space in each resident 
room, as specified in §483.90 (e)(2)(iv); 

§483.10(i)(5) Adequate and comfortable lighting levels
in all areas; 

§483.10(i)(6) Comfortable and safe temperature levels.
Facilities initially certified after October 1, 1990 
must maintain a temperature range of 71 to 81°F; and 

§483.10(i)(7) For the maintenance of comfortable sound
levels. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on observations, record review, and interviews 
with staff, the facility failed to maintain a 
resident's wheelchair in good repair and in a sanitary
condition for 1 of the 5 residents reviewed for 
environment (Resident #20). 

Findings included: 

Resident #20 was admitted to the facility on 08/14/23.

The quarterly Minimum Data Set (MDS) assessment dated 
04/24/25 revealed Resident #20's cognition was severely
impaired, and a wheelchair was used for mobility. 

An observation on 06/09/25 at 12:57 PM revealed 
Resident #20's wheelchair seat had a buildup of dried 
on debris and the covering on the right armrest had 
rubbed off. There were no sharp edges where the 
covering had rubbed off the armrest. 
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Continued from page 15
A follow-up observation on 06/13/25 at 1:48 PM revealed
Resident #20's wheelchair seat area continued to have a
buildup of dried on debris and the right armrest 
covering was rubbed off. There were no sharp edges 
where the covering had rubbed off the armrest. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 1:48 PM, Nurse Aide
(NA) #4 observed Resident #20's wheelchair seat was 
dirty with a buildup of dried on debris. NA #4 revealed
she did not know who was responsible for cleaning 
wheelchairs when dirty. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 2:07 PM, the Unit 
Manager, she stated wheelchairs were cleaned on Sunday
nights by the NA staff. She revealed there was a list 
the NA staff used to identify which resident 
wheelchairs they needed to clean. The Unit Manager was
unable to locate the list used by NA staff for review.

Attempts to interview night shift (7:00 AM through 7:00
PM) NA#5 and NA#6 on 06/13/25 at 2:10 PM and 06/13/25 
at 2:11 PM were unsuccessful. 

A joint interview was conducted on 06/13/25 at 2:43 PM
with the Director of Nursing (DON) and Administrator. 
The DON revealed the facility's process for cleaning 
wheelchairs was for night shift staff to clean the 
chairs nightly, Monday through Sunday. The DON and 
Administrator both stated Resident #20's wheelchair 
should be kept clean and not have a buildup of dried on
debris. 

F0600 F0600

SS = G

Free from Abuse and Neglect 

CFR(s): 483.12(a)(1) 

§483.12 Freedom from Abuse, Neglect, and Exploitation 

The resident has the right to be free from abuse, 
neglect, misappropriation of resident property, and 
exploitation as defined in this subpart. This includes
but is not limited to freedom from corporal punishment,
involuntary seclusion and any physical or chemical 
restraint not required to treat the resident's medical
symptoms. 

§483.12(a) The facility must- 
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Continued from page 16
§483.12(a)(1) Not use verbal, mental, sexual, or 
physical abuse, corporal punishment, or involuntary 
seclusion; 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on record review, and staff, resident, family, 
Physician, Medical Director, and Nurse Practitioner 
(NP) interviews, the facility failed to protect a 
resident's right to be free from neglect after Resident
#69 had a fall during a staff assisted transfer on 
6/27/25 (Saturday). The Nursing Supervisor went to 
assess Resident #69 after a nurse aide told her the 
resident reported she had fallen and was having pain in
her right knee. Resident #69 told the Nursing 
Supervisor she was in pain and said her knee was 
hurting. The Nursing Supervisor did not report the fall
or pain to a medical provider. Resident #69 spoke 
Spanish and there was no evidence that staff utilized 
an interpreter to determine what had occurred or her 
level of pain. Due to ineffective communication between
staff a medical provider was not notified of fall or 
pain until 6/8/25 at which time orders were received 
for an x-ray and ibuprofen (a nonsteroidal 
anti-inflammatory drug) for pain. The x-ray results 
received on 6/8/25 noted an acute proximal tibia and 
fibula fracture (breaks in the upper part of the 
shinbone (tibia) and the smaller bone of the lower leg
(fibula) and were not communicated to a medical 
provider until 6/9/25 when NP #1 assessed the Resident,
which further delayed medical interventions and 
treatment for the fracture. Through an interpreter 
Resident #69 told NP #1 she had fallen on Saturday and
had been in pain all Saturday night and Sunday morning.
NP #1 noted Resident #69 was in a lot of pain and 
crying and ordered an opioid pain medication to treat 
the pain for the acute fracture of her tibia and 
fibula. Resident #69 was sent to the hospital emergency
room on 6/9/25 and required a two day hospitalization.
Orthopedics recommended hinged knee brace with 
non-weight bearing status to the right lower extremity.
Resident #69 stated through an interpreter several days
after the fall that no one asked her if she was hurt or
anything afterwards, that they just put her back into 
bed. This deficient practice occurred for 1 of 1 
resident reviewed for neglect. 

Findings included: 

This tag is cross referred to: 
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Continued from page 17
F 580- Based on record review, and staff, resident, 
family, Physician, Medical Director, and Nurse 
Practitioner interviews, the facility failed to notify
the Physician when a resident (Resident #69) reported 
she had fallen and was experiencing acute pain after 
the reported fall. Due to ineffective communication 
between staff a medical provider was not notified of 
the fall until the following day which delayed x-rays,
medical interventions and an evaluation in the 
emergency room. Resident #69 sustained an acute 
proximal tibia and fibula fracture (breaks in the upper
part of the shinbone (tibia) and the smaller bone of 
the lower leg (fibula) from the reported fall and 
required a two day hospitalization. Orthopedics 
recommended hinged knee brace with non-weight bearing 
status to the right lower extremity. This deficient 
practice occurred for 1 of 3 residents reviewed for 
notification of changes. 

F684- Based on record review, and staff, resident, 
family, and Nurse Practitioner interviews, the facility
failed to recognize a resident experienced a fall 
during a staff transfer that resulted in acute pain to
her right knee/ leg on 6/7/25. The nurse aides did not
report Resident #69 falling to a nurse and Resident #69
was not assessed by a nurse or medical provider before
she was moved and transferred back to her bed. In 
addition, nursing staff did not complete or document 
comprehensive assessments of the resident and did not 
recognize Resident #69 needed medical evaluation and 
treatment. Due to ineffective communication between 
staff a medical provider was not notified of fall until
the following day and x-ray results reported on 6/8/25
were not communicated to a medical provider until 
6/9/25, which delayed medical interventions and an 
evaluation in the emergency department. Resident #69 
sustained an acute proximal tibia and fibula fracture 
(breaks in the upper part of the shinbone (tibia) and 
the smaller bone of the lower leg (fibula) from the 
reported fall and required a two day hospitalization. 
Orthopedics recommended hinged knee brace with 
non-weight bearing status to the right lower extremity.
This deficient practice occurred for 1 of 1 resident 
reviewed for quality of care (Resident #69). 

F689- Based on record review, and staff, resident, 
family, and Nurse Practitioner interviews, the facility
failed to provide a safe transfer for a resident who 
reported she fell during a transfer with staff. 
Resident #69 stated she was assisted off the toilet by
two staff members, had difficulty holding on to the 
assist rail because her right hand did not work, fell 
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Continued from page 18
on her right knee and had pain her in right knee 
immediately. Resident #69 sustained an acute proximal 
tibia and fibula fracture (breaks in the upper part of
the shinbone (tibia) and the smaller bone of the lower
leg (fibula) from the reported fall and required a two
day hospitalization. Orthopedics recommended hinged 
knee brace with non-weight bearing status to the right
lower extremity. This deficient practice occurred for 1
of 5 residents reviewed for falls (Resident #69). 

F 697- Based on record review, and staff, resident, 
family, and Nurse Practitioner (NP) interviews, the 
facility failed to provide effective pain management 
for a resident who had acute pain after a reported fall
on 6/27/25 (Saturday). Resident #69 spoke Spanish and 
reported through an interpreter two days after the fall
she fell on her right knee during an assisted transfer
and had pain immediately which she rated at a pain 
scale of 9 (Pain scale of "0" is no pain and pain scale
of "10" is the worst pain). Due to ineffective 
communication between staff a medical provider was not
notified of fall or pain until 6/8/25 at which time 
ibuprofen (a nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug) was 
ordered for pain. There was no evidence staff utilized
an interpreter to determine an accurate level of pain 
or the effectiveness of pain medication. The first 
documented administration of pain medication was on 
6/8/25 at 3:52 PM when Resident #69 received ibuprofen
for a pain level of 10 which was ineffective. There was
no evidence a medical provider was contacted for 
additional pain medication. NP #1 was notified of the 
x-ray results on 6/9/25 and assessed Resident #69 and 
documented the Resident was in a lot of pain and 
crying. Through an interpreter Resident #69 told NP #1
she had fallen on Saturday and had been in pain all 
Saturday night and Sunday morning. NP #1 ordered an 
opioid pain medication to treat the pain for the acute
fracture of her tibia and fibula. Resident #69 received
the first dose of opioid pain medication on 6/9/25 at 
9:34 AM for a pain level of 7 which was documented as 
effective. This deficient practice occurred for 1 of 1
resident reviewed for pain (Resident #69). 

F 777- Based on record review, and staff, resident, 
family, Physician, Medical Director, and Nurse 
Practitioner interviews, the facility failed to notify
the Physician of radiology results for a resident who 
was experiencing acute pain after a reported fall on 
6/7/25. Due to ineffective communication between staff
x-ray results reported on 6/8/25 were not communicated
to a medical provider until 6/9/25 which delayed 
medical interventions and an evaluation in the 
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Continued from page 19
emergency room. Resident #69 sustained an acute 
proximal tibia and fibula fracture (breaks in the upper
part of the shinbone (tibia) and the smaller bone of 
the lower leg (fibula) from the reported fall and 
required a two day hospitalization. Orthopedics 
recommended hinged knee brace with non-weight bearing 
status to the right lower extremity. This deficient 
practice occurred for 1 of 3 residents reviewed for 
notification of radiology results (Resident #69). 

An interview was conducted with the Director of Nursing
(DON), Regional Clinical Director, and Administrator on
6/12/25 at 4:00 PM. They declined to comment on whether
they felt like what happened with Resident #69 was 
neglect. 

F0627 F0627

SS = D

Inappropriate Discharge 

CFR(s): 
483.15(c)(1)(2)(i)(ii)(7)(e)(1)(2);483.21(c)(1)(2) 

§483.15(c) Transfer and discharge- 

§483.15(c)(1) Facility requirements- 

§483.15(c)(1)(i) The facility must permit each resident
to remain in the facility, and not transfer or 
discharge the resident from the facility unless- 

(A)The transfer or discharge is necessary for the 
resident's welfare and the resident's needs cannot be 
met in the facility; 

(B)The transfer or discharge is appropriate because the
resident's health has improved sufficiently so the 
resident no longer needs the services provided by the 
facility; 

(C)The safety of individuals in the facility is 
endangered due to the clinical or behavioral status of
the resident; 

(D)The health of individuals in the facility would 
otherwise be endangered; 

(E)The resident has failed, after reasonable and 
appropriate notice, to pay for (or to have paid under 
Medicare or Medicaid) a stay at the facility. 
Nonpayment applies if the resident does not submit the
necessary paperwork for third party payment or after 
the third party, including Medicare or Medicaid, denies
the claim and the resident refuses to pay for his or 
her stay. For a resident who becomes eligible for 
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Continued from page 20
Medicaid after admission to a facility, the facility 
may charge a resident only allowable charges under 
Medicaid; or 

(F)The facility ceases to operate. 

§483.15(c)(1)(ii) The facility may not transfer or 
discharge the resident while the appeal is pending, 
pursuant to § 431.230 of this chapter, when a resident
exercises his or her right to appeal a transfer or 
discharge notice from the facility pursuant to § 
431.220(a)(3) of this chapter, unless the failure to 
discharge or transfer would endanger the health or 
safety of the resident or other individuals in the 
facility. The facility must document the danger that 
failure to transfer or discharge would pose. 

§483.15(c)(2) Documentation. 

When the facility transfers or discharges a resident 
under any of the circumstances specified in paragraphs
(c)(1)(i)(A) through (F) of this section, the facility
must ensure that the transfer or discharge is 
documented in the resident's medical record and 
appropriate information is communicated to the 
receiving health care institution or provider. 

(i)Documentation in the resident's medical record must
include: 

(A) The basis for the transfer per paragraph (c)(1)(i)
of this section. 

(B) In the case of paragraph (c)(1)(i)(A) of this 
section, the specific resident need(s) that cannot be 
met, facility attempts to meet the resident needs, and
the service available at the receiving facility to meet
the need(s). 

(ii)The documentation required by paragraph (c)(2)(i) 
of this section must be made by- 

(A) The resident's physician when transfer or discharge
is necessary under paragraph (c) (1) (A) or (B) of this
section; and 

(B) A physician when transfer or discharge is necessary
under paragraph (c)(1)(i)(C) or (D) of this section. 

§483.15(c)(7) Orientation for transfer or discharge. 
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Continued from page 21
A facility must provide and document sufficient 
preparation and orientation to residents to ensure safe
and orderly transfer or discharge from the facility. 
This orientation must be provided in a form and manner
that the resident can understand. 

§483.15(e)(1) Permitting residents to return to 
facility. 

A facility must establish and follow a written policy 
on permitting residents to return to the facility after
they are hospitalized or placed on therapeutic leave. 
The policy must provide for the following. 

(i)A resident, whose hospitalization or therapeutic 
leave exceeds the bed-hold period under the State plan,
returns to the facility to their previous room if 
available or immediately upon the first availability of
a bed in a semi-private room if the resident- 

(A) Requires the services provided by the facility; and

(B) Is eligible for Medicare skilled nursing facility 
services or Medicaid nursing facility services 

(ii)If the facility that determines that a resident who
was transferred with an expectation of returning to the
facility, cannot return to the facility, the facility 
must comply with the requirements of paragraph (c) as 
they apply to discharges. 

§483.15(e)(2) Readmission to a composite distinct part.
When the facility to which a resident returns is a 
composite distinct part (as defined in § 483.5), the 
resident must be permitted to return to an available 
bed in the particular location of the composite 
distinct part in which he or she resided previously. If
a bed is not available in that location at the time of
return, the resident must be given the option to return
to that location upon the first availability of a bed 
there. 

§483.21(c)(1) Discharge Planning Process 

The facility must develop and implement an effective 
discharge planning process that focuses on the 
resident's discharge goals, the preparation of 
residents to be active partners and effectively 
transition them to post-discharge care, and the 
reduction of factors leading to preventable 
readmissions. The facility's discharge planning process
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Continued from page 22
must be consistent with the discharge rights set forth
at 483.15(b) as applicable and- 

(i) Ensure that the discharge needs of each resident 
are identified and result in the development of a 
discharge plan for each resident. 

(ii) Include regular re-evaluation of residents to 
identify changes that require modification of the 
discharge plan. The discharge plan must be updated, as
needed, to reflect these changes. 

(iii) Involve the interdisciplinary team, as defined by
§483.21(b)(2)(ii), in the ongoing process of developing
the discharge plan. 

(iv) Consider caregiver/support person availability and
the resident's or caregiver's/support person(s) 
capacity and capability to perform required care, as 
part of the identification of discharge needs. 

(v) Involve the resident and resident representative in
the development of the discharge plan and inform the 
resident and resident representative of the final plan.

(vi) Address the resident's goals of care and treatment
preferences. 

(vii) Document that a resident has been asked about 
their interest in receiving information regarding 
returning to the community. 

(A) If the resident indicates an interest in returning
to the community, the facility must document any 
referrals to local contact agencies or other 
appropriate entities made for this purpose. 

(B) Facilities must update a resident's comprehensive 
care plan and discharge plan, as appropriate, in 
response to information received from referrals to 
local contact agencies or other appropriate entities. 

(C) If discharge to the community is determined to not
be feasible, the facility must document who made the 
determination and why. 

(viii) For residents who are transferred to another SNF
or who are discharged to a HHA, IRF, or LTCH, assist 
residents and their resident representatives in 
selecting a post-acute care provider by using data that
includes, but is not limited to SNF, HHA, IRF, or LTCH
standardized patient assessment data, data on quality 
measures, and data on resource use to the extent the 
data is available. The facility must ensure that the 
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Continued from page 23
post-acute care standardized patient assessment data, 
data on quality measures, and data on resource use is 
relevant and applicable to the resident's goals of care
and treatment preferences. 

(ix) Document, complete on a timely basis based on the
resident's needs, and include in the clinical record, 
the evaluation of the resident's discharge needs and 
discharge plan. The results of the evaluation must be 
discussed with the resident or resident's 
representative. All relevant resident information must
be incorporated into the discharge plan to facilitate 
its implementation and to avoid unnecessary delays in 
the resident's discharge or transfer. 

§483.21(c)(2) Discharge Summary 

When the facility anticipates discharge, a resident 
must have a discharge summary that includes, but is not
limited to, the following: 

(iv) A post-discharge plan of care that is developed 
with the participation of the resident and, with the 
resident's consent, the resident representative(s), 
which will assist the resident to adjust to his or her
new living environment. The post-discharge plan of care
must indicate where the individual plans to reside, any
arrangements that have been made for the resident's 
follow up care and any post-discharge medical and 
non-medical services. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on record review and interviews with the Resident
Representative and staff, the facility failed to ensure
the basis for a resident's discharge from the facility
met the discharge requirement criteria for 1 of 3 
residents reviewed for discharge (Resident #189). On 
01/28/25, Resident #189 was issued a 30-day notice for
non-payment prior to a claim being submitted to the 
Managed Medicaid plan (private insurance company 
contracted to manage the provision of care and 
benefits) for payment of his stay. 

Findings included: 

Resident #189 was admitted to the facility on 11/01/24.

The quarterly Minimum Data Set (MDS) assessment dated 
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Continued from page 24
01/27/25 revealed Resident #189 had intact cognition 
and there was no active discharge plan in place. 

A Nursing Home Notice of Transfer/Discharge form dated
01/28/25 revealed Resident #128 would be discharged 
from the facility on 02/28/25. The reason for the 
transfer/discharge was marked, "you have failed, after
reasonable and appropriate notice, to pay for (or to 
have paid under Medicare or Medicaid) a stay at this 
facility." 

During a phone interview on 06/10/25 at 11:52 AM, 
Resident #189's Representative stated Resident #189 was
issued a discharge notice by the facility on 01/28/25 
due to non-payment which was unexpected because both 
she and Resident #189 had planned on him remaining in 
the facility a little longer to give her time to find 
other housing that would accommodate his wheelchair in
order to safely bring him back home. The Representative
stated since his discharge on 02/28/25, they had 
continued to receive monthly billing statements 
amounting to over $50,000.00 dollars. The 
Representative stated Resident #189 had medical 
insurance and they were told insurance would cover the
first 90 days of his stay but she was not sure if 
insurance was billed or how much the insurance had paid
since there was nothing listed on the billing 
statement. The representative stated the Administrator
had told Resident #189 he could remain at the facility
and not be discharged if he paid something toward the 
amount owed and he made a payment of $400.00 but was 
still issued the 30-day discharge notice. 

During an interview on 06/12/25/25 at 8:56 AM, the 
Business Office Manager (BOM) revealed she had only 
been employed at the facility for about 2 weeks. The 
BOM reviewed Resident #189's account and confirmed he 
had a balance due of $51,353.68. She stated he had 
insurance coverage through a Managed Medicaid plan but
when she looked at his payer source in his medical 
record it was listed as private pay. She explained the
facility had received approval from the Managed 
Medicaid Plan for Resident #189's nursing home stay for
the period of 11/01/24 through 01/31/25 but because his
payer source was listed as private pay, a claim was 
never submitted to insurance for payment. The BOM 
stated typically when a resident had insurance coverage
through a Managed Medicaid Plan, the resident had to 
remain at the facility for a period of 90 days then 
Medicaid could be notified to start the process for the
resident to be disenrolled from the Managed Medicaid 
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Continued from page 25
plan and switched to long-term traditional Medicaid. 
She stated Medicaid should have been notified on 
01/18/25 to start the process for Resident #189 to be 
switched to long-term traditional Medicaid but there 
was nothing documented in his account. She stated had 
this been done, Resident #189 would likely not have 
owed anything to the facility. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 1:46 PM, the 
Administrator confirmed Resident #189 was issued a 
30-day discharge notice on 01/28/25 due to non-payment.
The Administrator was unaware that a claim was never 
submitted to Resident #189's Managed Medicaid plan for
payment of his stay and could not provide an 
explanation why the insurance was not billed. She 
explained he was issued the discharge notice strictly 
for non-payment of his Managed Medicaid Plan co-payment
amount and not for the entire balance owed to the 
facility. The Administrator stated she was told by the
former BOM that Resident #189 had a monthly copay 
amount of $1,100 but was not sure how that amount was 
determined. 

The former Business Office Manager was unable to be 
interviewed during this investigation. 

During a follow-up interview on 06/13/25 at 3:02 PM, 
the BOM explained they typically didn't know if there 
was a co-payment amount owed until the claim was 
submitted to the Managed Medicaid Plan and reconfirmed
a claim was never submitted to Resident #189's Managed
Medicaid plan for his entire stay at the facility. 

F0628 F0628

SS = D

Discharge Process 

CFR(s): 483.15(c)(2)(iii)(3)-(6)(8)(d)(1)(2); 
483.21(c)(2) 

§483.15(c)(2) Documentation. 

When the facility transfers or discharges a resident 
under any of the circumstances specified in paragraphs
(c)(1)(i)(A) through (F) of this section, the facility
must ensure that the transfer or discharge is 
documented in the resident's medical record and 
appropriate information is communicated to the 
receiving health care institution or provider. 

(iii) Information provided to the receiving provider 
must include a minimum of the following: 
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Continued from page 26
(A) Contact information of the practitioner responsible
for the care of the resident. 

(B) Resident representative information including 
contact information 

(C) Advance Directive information 

(D) All special instructions or precautions for ongoing
care, as appropriate. 

(E) Comprehensive care plan goals; 

(F) All other necessary information, including a copy 
of the resident's discharge summary, consistent with 
§483.21(c)(2) as applicable, and any other 
documentation, as applicable, to ensure a safe and 
effective transition of care. 

§483.15(c)(3) Notice before transfer. 

Before a facility transfers or discharges a resident, 
the facility must- 

(i) Notify the resident and the resident's 
representative(s) of the transfer or discharge and the
reasons for the move in writing and in a language and 
manner they understand. The facility must send a copy 
of the notice to a representative of the Office of the
State Long-Term Care Ombudsman. 

(ii) Record the reasons for the transfer or discharge 
in the resident's medical record in accordance with 
paragraph (c)(2) of this section; and 

(iii) Include in the notice the items described in 
paragraph (c)(5) of this section. 

§483.15(c)(4) Timing of the notice. 

(i) Except as specified in paragraphs (c)(4)(ii) and 
(c)(8) of this section, the notice of transfer or 
discharge required under this section must be made by 
the facility at least 30 days before the resident is 
transferred or discharged. 

(ii) Notice must be made as soon as practicable before
transfer or discharge when- 

(A) The safety of individuals in the facility would be
endangered under paragraph (c)(1)(i)(C) of this 
section; 
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Continued from page 27

(B) The health of individuals in the facility would be
endangered, under paragraph (c)(1)(i)(D) of this 
section; 

(C) The resident's health improves sufficiently to 
allow a more immediate transfer or discharge, under 
paragraph (c)(1)(i)(B) of this section; 

(D) An immediate transfer or discharge is required by 
the resident's urgent medical needs, under paragraph 
(c)(1)(i)(A) of this section; or 

(E) A resident has not resided in the facility for 30 
days. 

§483.15(c)(5) Contents of the notice. The written 
notice specified in paragraph (c)(3) of this section 
must include the following: 

(i) The reason for transfer or discharge; 

(ii) The effective date of transfer or discharge; 

(iii) The location to which the resident is transferred
or discharged; 

(iv) A statement of the resident's appeal rights, 
including the name, address (mailing and email), and 
telephone number of the entity which receives such 
requests; and information on how to obtain an appeal 
form and assistance in completing the form and 
submitting the appeal hearing request; 

(v) The name, address (mailing and email) and telephone
number of the Office of the State Long-Term Care 
Ombudsman; 

(vi) For nursing facility residents with intellectual 
and developmental disabilities or related disabilities,
the mailing and email address and telephone number of 
the agency responsible for the protection and advocacy
of individuals with developmental disabilities 
established under Part C of the Developmental 
Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act of 2000
(Pub. L. 106-402, codified at 42 U.S.C. 15001 et seq.);
and 

(vii) For nursing facility residents with a mental 
disorder or related disabilities, the mailing and email
address and telephone number of the agency responsible
for the protection and advocacy of individuals with a 
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Continued from page 28
mental disorder established under the Protection and 
Advocacy for Mentally Ill Individuals Act. 

§483.15(c)(6) Changes to the notice. 

If the information in the notice changes prior to 
effecting the transfer or discharge, the facility must
update the recipients of the notice as soon as 
practicable once the updated information becomes 
available. 

§483.15(c)(8) Notice in advance of facility closure 

In the case of facility closure, the individual who is
the administrator of the facility must provide written
notification prior to the impending closure to the 
State Survey Agency, the Office of the State Long-Term
Care Ombudsman, residents of the facility, and the 
resident representatives, as well as the plan for the 
transfer and adequate relocation of the residents, as 
required at § 483.70(l). 

§483.15(d) Notice of bed-hold policy and return- 

§483.15(d)(1) Notice before transfer. Before a nursing
facility transfers a resident to a hospital or the 
resident goes on therapeutic leave, the nursing 
facility must provide written information to the 
resident or resident representative that specifies- 

(i) The duration of the state bed-hold policy, if any,
during which the resident is permitted to return and 
resume residence in the nursing facility; 

(ii) The reserve bed payment policy in the state plan,
under § 447.40 of this chapter, if any; 

(iii) The nursing facility's policies regarding 
bed-hold periods, which must be consistent with 
paragraph (e)(1 ) of this section, permitting a 
resident to return; and 

(iv) The information specified in paragraph (e)(1) of 
this section. 

§483.15(d)(2) Bed-hold notice upon transfer. At the 
time of transfer of a resident for hospitalization or 
therapeutic leave, a nursing facility must provide to 
the resident and the resident representative written 
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Continued from page 29
notice which specifies the duration of the bed-hold 
policy described in paragraph (d)(1) of this section. 

§483.21(c)(2) Discharge Summary 

When the facility anticipates discharge, a resident 
must have a discharge summary that includes, but is not
limited to, the following: 

(i) A recapitulation of the resident's stay that 
includes, but is not limited to, diagnoses, course of 
illness/treatment or therapy, and pertinent lab, 
radiology, and consultation results. 

(ii) A final summary of the resident's status to 
include items in paragraph (b)(1) of §483.20, at the 
time of the discharge that is available for release to
authorized persons and agencies, with the consent of 
the resident or resident's representative. 

(iii) Reconciliation of all pre-discharge medications 
with the resident's post-discharge medications (both 
prescribed and over-the-counter). 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on record review and staff interviews, the 
facility failed to complete a discharge summary that 
included a recapitulation of the resident's stay and 
final summary of the resident's status for 1 of 3 
sampled residents reviewed for discharge (Resident 
#189). 

Findings included: 

Resident #189 was admitted to the facility on 11/01/24.

The quarterly Minimum Data Set (MDS) assessment dated 
01/27/25 revealed Resident #189 had intact cognition 
and there was no active discharge plan in place. 

The discharge MDS assessment dated 02/28/25 revealed 
Resident #189 discharged to the community. 

Review of Resident #189's electronic medical record on
06/11/25 revealed an assessment titled "Discharge 
Summary (Recap [recapitulation] of Resident's Stay)" 
dated 02/24/25 had a status of "in progress." The 
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Continued from page 30
discharge summary assessment consisted of 5 sections to
complete: 1) Discharge Information such as location, 
date of discharge, referrals, and primary provider 
contact information, 2) Recap of Stay that included 
sub-sections for Nursing, Therapy, Dietary, Social 
Services, and Activity to document discharge summaries,
3) Reason for Discharge, 4) Medical Summary that 
included medical diagnosis, course of treatment, 
discharge plan, and date/time of follow-up 
appointment(s), and 5) Acknowledgement with a section 
for the resident or representative to sign and date and
also included check boxes for documentation provided to
the resident/representative at the time of discharge 
such as laboratory results, radiology results, 
consultation notes, medications sent with the resident,
and a copy of the discharge summary. All sections 
except for the Therapy discharge summary were left 
blank. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 9:12 PM, the Social
Worker (SW) explained when a resident was ready for 
discharge he (the SW) was the one who typically 
initiated the discharge summary-recapitulation of stay
assessment for each department manager to complete 
their section. The SW confirmed Resident #189's 
discharge summary-recapitulation of stay assessment was
opened on 02/24/25 and the Therapy discharge summary 
was the only section completed, all other sections of 
the assessment were left blank, including the Social 
Services section he was responsible for completing. The
SW stated he was not always consistent with entering 
his documentation in a resident's medical record and 
although he did not have any documented evidence, a 
care plan meeting was held with Resident #189 and his 
representative on 02/24/25 to discuss his discharge 
plans and needs. The SW stated during the care plan 
meeting, prescriptions were provided to Resident #189's
representative to have filled along with a cushion for
his wheelchair and bedside commode for him to have once
he discharged from the facility. The SW explained 
Resident #189 the completion of his discharge 
summary-recapitulation of stay assessment was just 
overlooked. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 1:46 PM, the 
Administrator was unaware Resident #189's discharge 
summary-recapitulation of stay assessment was not 
completed upon his discharge from the facility. The 
Administrator stated she would expect for discharge 
summary-recapitulation of stay assessments to be 
completed in their entirety with input from all 
disciplines per the regulatory guidelines. 
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Accuracy of Assessments 

CFR(s): 483.20(g)(h)(i)(j) 

§483.20(g) Accuracy of Assessments. 

The assessment must accurately reflect the resident's 
status. 

§483.20(h) Coordination. A registered nurse must 
conduct or coordinate each assessment with the 
appropriate participation of health professionals. 

§483.20(i) Certification. 

§483.20(i)(1) A registered nurse must sign and certify
that the assessment is completed. 

§483.20(i)(2) Each individual who completes a portion 
of the assessment must sign and certify the accuracy of
that portion of the assessment. 

§483.20(j) Penalty for Falsification. 

§483.20(j)(1) Under Medicare and Medicaid, an 
individual who willfully and knowingly- 

(i) Certifies a material and false statement in a 
resident assessment is subject to a civil money penalty
of not more than $1,000 for each assessment; or 

(ii) Causes another individual to certify a material 
and false statement in a resident assessment is subject
to a civil money penalty or not more than $5,000 for 
each assessment. 

§483.20(j)(2) Clinical disagreement does not constitute
a material and false statement. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on record review and staff interviews, the 
facility failed to accurately code the Minimum Data Set
(MDS) assessment in the areas of pressure ulcers and 
dental status (Resident #4), restraints (Resident #18 
and Resident #1), and swallowing disorders (Resident 
#5) for 4 of 30 residents reviewed for accuracy of 
assessments. 

Findings included: 
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Continued from page 32

1 a. Resident #4 was admitted to the facility on 
01/21/25 with diagnoses including dementia and 
malnutrition. 

A review of the admission weekly skin evaluation dated
01/23/25 revealed Resident #4 had no skin issues. 

A review of the Wound Care Practitioner notes revealed
on 02/26/25 Resident #4 was evaluated for two 
unstageable pressure ulcers located on the left hip and
sacrum that were newly identified on 02/25/25. The 
Wound Care Practitioner continued weekly evaluations 
and treatments for two unstageable pressure ulcers 
located on the left hip and sacrum until 03/26/25. 

A review of the discharge MDS assessment dated 04/01/25
revealed Resident #4 was discharged to the hospital. 
The MDS assessment identified two unstageable pressure
ulcers and incorrectly coded the ulcers were present on
admission. 

A review of the Wound Care Practitioner note dated 
04/02/25 revealed Resident #4 was not seen due to being
hospitalized on 04/01/25. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 11:48 AM, the 
Regional MDS Consultant revealed MDS assessments were 
being completed remotely. After review of Resident #4's
electronic medical records, the Regional MDS Consultant
confirmed the pressure ulcers were identified after 
admission to the facility and the discharge MDS 
assessment dated 04/01/25 was coded incorrectly to 
indicate the ulcers were present on admission. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 2:43 PM, the 
Administrator revealed MDS assessments should 
accurately reflect Resident #4's pressure ulcers were 
not present on admission, and she expected MDS 
assessments were correctly coded for skin conditions. 

b. A review of the admission MDS assessment dated 
01/27/25 indicated Resident #4 was not edentulous (no 
natural teeth). 
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Continued from page 33
A review of the significant change in status MDS 
assessment dated 04/21/25 indicated Resident #4 was not
edentulous (no natural teeth). 

During an observation of the lunch meal on 06/11/25 at
12:11 PM, Resident #4 was served pureed textured food 
and was edentulous. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 11:48 AM, the 
Regional MDS Consultant revealed MDS assessments were 
being completed remotely. After review of Resident #4's
electronic medical records, the MDS Regional Consultant
revealed a Speech Therapist evaluation dated 01/22/25 
noted Resident #4 was edentulous upon admission to the
facility on 01/21/25. The Regional MDS Consultant 
stated the admission MDS assessment dated 01/27/25 and
significant change in status MDS assessment dated 
04/21/25 were coded incorrectly to indicate Resident #4
was not edentulous. She revealed the MDS Coordinator 
completed the assessments remotely and was expected to
review the resident's medical records or contact the 
facility when more information was needed to accurately
complete the assessment. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 2:43 PM, the 
Administrator revealed MDS assessments should 
accurately reflect Resident #4 had no natural teeth 
(edentulous) and she expected the assessment was 
correctly coded for dental status. 

2. Resident #18 was admitted to the facility on 
12/28/22 with diagnoses including congestive heart 
failure and history of cerebral infarction (loss of 
blood flow to an area of the brain). 

A review of quarterly MDS assessment dated 05/21/25 
revealed Resident #18's cognition was intact. The MDS 
indicated bed rails were used daily and coded as a 
physical restraint. 

An interview and observation of Resident #18 was 
conducted on 06/09/25 at 2:26 PM. Resident #18 was 
resting in bed with bilateral quarter bed rails located
at the head of the bed in an up position. Resident #18
revealed she used the bed rails for mobility to help 
reposition herself. 
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Continued from page 34
During an interview on 06/13/25 at 12:17 PM, the 
Regional MDS Consultant revealed MDS assessments were 
being completed remotely and stated the facility was 
restraint free. After review of Resident #18's medical
records, the Regional MDS Consultant stated the 
quarterly MDS assessment dated 05/21/25 was incorrectly
coded to indicate bed rails were a physical restraint.
The Regional MDS Consultant stated Resident #18 was 
cognitively intact and the bed rails did not restrict 
movement and were not a restraint. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 2:55 PM, the 
Administrator revealed MDS assessments should 
accurately reflect Resident #18's bed rails were not a
restraint and confirmed the facility was restraint 
free. The Administrator revealed she expected the 
quarterly MDS assessment dated 05/21/25 was correctly 
coded to show no physical restraints were used. 

3. Resident #1 was admitted to the facility on 03/29/24
with diagnoses including dementia and cerebrovascular 
disease. 

A review of the quarterly MDS assessment dated 06/04/25
revealed Resident #1's cognition was moderately 
impaired. The MDS indicated a physical restraint was 
used less than daily and coded as a chair that 
prevented Resident #1 from rising. 

During an interview on 06/11/25 at 4:56 PM, the 
Rehabilitation Director revealed after review of 
Resident #1's therapy notes she did not know why a 
chair restraint was coded on the quarterly MDS 
assessment dated 06/04/25. 

An observation and interview was conducted on 06/12/25
at 4:34 PM with Resident #1. Resident #1 stated he was
able to self-transfer without assistance from staff. 
Resident #1 revealed he used a wheelchair for mobility
and there was no type of restraint used. Resident #1's
wheelchair had a cushion on the seat and no type of 
seat belt or device used to prevent him from rising 
from the chair. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 12:13 PM, the 
Regional MDS Consultant revealed MDS assessments were 
being completed remotely. After review of Resident #1's
medical records, the Regional MDS Consultant confirmed
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Continued from page 35
the quarterly MDS assessment dated 06/04/25 was 
incorrectly coded for the use of a chair restraint. The
Regional MDS Consultant revealed the assessment was 
coded in error and a modification of Resident #1's 
quarterly MDS assessment dated 06/04/25 was sent on 
06/11/25 to reflect no chair restraint was used. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 2:55 PM, the 
Administrator revealed the MDS assessment should 
accurately reflect Resident #1 did not use a chair 
restraint and confirmed the facility was restraint 
free. The Administrator revealed she expected the 
quarterly MDS assessment dated 06/04/25 was correctly 
coded to show no physical restraint was used. 

4. Resident #5 was admitted to the facility on 
12/25/24. His cumulative diagnoses included 
protein-calorie malnutrition and dysphagia (difficulty
swallowing). 

A Speech Therapy (ST) evaluation and plan of treatment
for the certification period 05/01/25 through 07/29/25
revealed at baseline, Resident #5 presented with mild 
oropharyngeal (middle part of the throat behind the 
mouth) dysphagia characterized by mildly impaired 
lingual (tongue)/labial (lips) range of 
motion/coordination, loss of bolus (soft mass of chewed
food), and coughing/gagging. 

A nutrition evaluation dated 05/29/25 revealed Resident
#5 had the following signs/symptoms of a swallowing 
disorder: loss of liquids/solids from mouth when eating
or drinking, coughing or choking during meals or when 
swallowing medications, and complaints of difficulty or
pain when swallowing. 

The quarterly Minimum Data Set (MDS) assessment dated 
05/30/25 revealed Resident #5 did not have signs and 
symptoms of a swallowing disorder. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 11:02 AM, the 
Regional MDS Consultant revealed the facility was 
currently without a MDS Coordinator and she had been 
filling in to assist with completing MDS assessments. 
The Regional MDS Consultant stated based on the ST 
evaluation, swallowing disorder should have been coded
on Resident #5's MDS assessment dated 05/30/25 and it 
was an oversight. 
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Continued from page 36

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 1:46 PM, the 
Administrator stated she expected MDS assessments to be
coded correctly. 

F0657 F0657

SS = D

Care Plan Timing and Revision 

CFR(s): 483.21(b)(2)(i)-(iii) 

§483.21(b) Comprehensive Care Plans 

§483.21(b)(2) A comprehensive care plan must be- 

(i) Developed within 7 days after completion of the 
comprehensive assessment. 

(ii) Prepared by an interdisciplinary team, that 
includes but is not limited to-- 

(A) The attending physician. 

(B) A registered nurse with responsibility for the 
resident. 

(C) A nurse aide with responsibility for the resident.

(D) A member of food and nutrition services staff. 

(E) To the extent practicable, the participation of the
resident and the resident's representative(s). An 
explanation must be included in a resident's medical 
record if the participation of the resident and their 
resident representative is determined not practicable 
for the development of the resident's care plan. 

(F) Other appropriate staff or professionals in 
disciplines as determined by the resident's needs or as
requested by the resident. 

(iii)Reviewed and revised by the interdisciplinary team
after each assessment, including both the comprehensive
and quarterly review assessments. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on record review and staff interviews, the 
facility failed to develop care plans in the area of 
transfers, bathing, and personal and oral hygiene for 2
of 11 residents whose activities of daily living (ADL)
care plans were reviewed (Resident #51 and Resident 
#5). 
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Continued from page 37
Findings included: 

1. Resident #51 was admitted to the facility 04/01/25 
with a diagnosis including acquired absence of right 
leg below knee. 

The admission Minimum Data Set (MDS) assessment dated 
04/07/25 reflected Resident #51 was cognitively intact
and required substantial/maximum assistance for 
transfers. 

Resident #51's comprehensive care plan initiated 
04/21/25 for ADL self-care performance deficit related
in part to a right below the knee amputation did not 
reflect his need for assistance with transfers. 

An interview with the Regional MDS Consultant on 
06/13/25 at 11:14 AM revealed Resident #51's transfer 
status should be reflected on his care plan. She stated
it was overlooked due to MDS staff having a personal 
emergency when Resident #51's care plan was initiated.

The Regional MDS Consultant stated the transfer status
of Resident #51 would be important information for 
staff to know. 

An interview with the Administrator on 06/13/25 at 2:46
PM revealed she expected care plans to be developed to
accurately address the resident's transfer status. 

2. Resident #5 was admitted to the facility on 12/05/24
with diagnoses that included cerebral palsy (group of 
disorders that affect movement, balance and posture). 

The admission Minimum Data Set (MDS) dated 12/11/24 
revealed Resident #5 had intact cognition. He required
partial/moderate to substantial/maximum staff 
assistance with self-care tasks and was dependent on 
staff for mobility and transfers. It was noted on the 
MDS assessment that Resident #5's activities of daily 
living functional/rehabilitation potential would be 
addressed in the care plan. 

The significant change MDS dated 03/24/25 revealed 
Resident #5 had intact cognition. He required 
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Continued from page 38
supervision or touching assistance with eating and was
dependent on staff for all other self-care tasks. He 
required substantial/maximum staff assistance with 
rolling left-to-right and from a sit-to-lying position
and was dependent on staff with lying-to-sitting on the
side of the bed and transfers. It was noted on the MDS
assessment that Resident #5's activities of daily 
living functional/rehabilitation potential would be 
addressed in the care plan. 

Resident #5's comprehensive care plans, last revised on
04/01/25, included a plan that addressed his limited 
physical mobility related to weakness and cerebral 
palsy with the following interventions: invite him to 
activity programs that encourage physical 
activity/mobility, monitor/document/report as needed 
any signs/symptoms of immobility, and provide gentle 
range of motion as tolerated with daily care. There was
no care plan that addressed his need for assistance 
with activities of daily living (ADL) such as 
transfers, bathing, personal and oral hygiene. 

During an interview on 06/09/25 at 11:36 AM, Resident 
#5 revealed he could eat independently with set-up 
assistance but was dependent on staff assistance for 
all other ADL tasks. Resident #5 stated staff used a 
mechanical lift when assisting him with transfers. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 11:02 AM, the 
Regional MDS Consultant revealed the facility was 
currently without a MDS Coordinator and she had been 
filling in to assist with completing MDS assessments 
and updating care plans as needed. She explained 
Resident #5's limited physical mobility was addressed 
in his comprehensive care plans; however, it did not 
address his care needs. She stated it was overlooked 
due to the facility not having a MDS Coordinator and 
there should have been a care plan developed with 
interventions that addressed his ADL care needs and 
transfer status which would be important information 
for staff to know. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 1:46 PM, the 
Administrator revealed she would expect care plans to 
be developed to accurately reflect the resident's ADL 
care needs and transfer status. 

F0658 F0658

SS = D

Services Provided Meet Professional Standards 

CFR(s): 483.21(b)(3)(i) 
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Continued from page 39

§483.21(b)(3) Comprehensive Care Plans 

The services provided or arranged by the facility, as 
outlined by the comprehensive care plan, must- 

(i) Meet professional standards of quality. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on record review and interviews with the staff, 
resident and the Nurse Practitioner (NP), the facility
failed to request a refill from the pharmacy prior to 
the last dose being administered resulting in a 
resident missing 3 doses of the scheduled medication 
for 1 of 9 residents reviewed for unnecessary 
medications (Resident #16). 

Findings included: 

Resident #16 was admitted to the facility on 04/20/24 
with diagnosis that included hypertensive heart disease
without heart failure. 

The annual Minimum Data Set (MDS) assessment dated 
04/29/25 revealed Resident #16 had intact cognition. 

A physician order dated 04/20/24 revealed Resident #16
was to receive prazosin hydrochloride (medication used
to lower blood pressure) 5 milligrams (mg) at bedtime 
for blood pressure related to hypertensive heart 
disease without heart failure. 

A physician order dated 04/21/24 revealed Resident #16
was to receive amlodipine (medication used to lower 
blood pressure) 5 mg once a day at 9:00 AM for arterial
hypertension related to hypertensive heart disease 
without heart failure. 

The Medication Administration Record (MAR) for the 
period of 06/07/25 through 06/11/25 revealed Resident 
#16 received his scheduled doses of amlodipine daily as
physician ordered. Further review revealed Resident #16
received his last scheduled dose of prazosin 
hydrochloride medication on 06/07/25 at 9:00 PM. For 
the 06/08/25 scheduled dose of prazosin hydrochloride,
Nurse #3 noted a chart code of "9=Other/See Progress 
Note" to indicate the medication was not administered.
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Continued from page 40
For the 06/09/25 and 06/10/25 scheduled doses of 
prazosin hydrochloride, a chart code "H" was documented
indicating the medication was held. It was further 
noted on the MAR under the medication order that the 
medication was held starting 06/09/25 at 9:00 PM to 
06/10/25 at 1:28 AM and again from 06/10/25 at 7:23 PM
to 06/11/25 at 7:22 PM. Further review revealed 
Resident #16 received his next scheduled dose of 
prazosin hydrochloride on 06/11/25 at 9:00 PM. 

Continued review of Resident #16's MAR for the period 
of 06/07/25 through 06/11/25 revealed his blood 
pressure (BP) vital signs were documented as follows: 

06/07/25 during the day shift (7:00 AM to 7:00 PM) his
BP was 141/78 and during the evening shift (7:00 PM to
7:00 AM) his BP was 138/74. 

06/08/25 during the day shift his BP was 142/79 and 
during the evening shift his BP was 137/77. 

06/09/25 during the day shift his BP was 166/97 and 
during the evening shift his BP was 164/98. 

06/10/25 during the day shift his BP was 161/87 and 
during the evening shift his BP was 149/96. 

06/11/25 during the day shift his BP was 177/99 and 
during the evening shift his BP was 147/86. 

During a phone interview on 06/13/25, Nurse #3 recalled
when she went to administer Resident #16's prazosin 
hydrochloride medication on 06/08/25 there was none 
available on the medication cart. Nurse #3 stated when
she clicked on the medication order, she saw that a 
refill had been requested from the pharmacy, so she 
marked the order as held on Resident #16's MAR. Nurse 
#3 stated she did not contact the pharmacy on 06/08/25
to inquire on the status of the refill request nor did
she notify the Director of Nursing (DON). Nurse #3 
stated when she worked her next scheduled shift on 
06/11/25, the medication was available on the 
medication cart and Resident #16 was administered his 
scheduled dose. 

During an interview on 06/11/25 at 11:25 AM, Nurse #4 
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Continued from page 41
revealed her scheduled hours were 7:00 AM to 7:00 PM 
and she did not work over the weekend (06/07/25 or 
06/08/25) but Resident #16 had informed her he did not
receive his prazosin hydrochloride medication. Nurse #4
confirmed there was no prazosin hydrochloride 
medication currently available in the medication cart 
for Resident #16. 

A review of the pharmacy refill order for Resident 
#16's prazosin hydrochloride medication provided by the
Director of Nursing on 06/11/25 at 4:24 PM revealed on
06/09/25 it was noted a medication order from the 
pharmacy was on hold. On 06/10/25 it was noted the 
medication was on still on hold pending clarification 
and receipt of a prescription from the NP. On 06/11/25
at 8:27 AM the pharmacy received a faxed prescription 
from the NP and the medication was dispensed to the 
facility (no time was listed). 

During interviews on 06/09/25 at 2:11 PM and 06/11/25 
at 3:47 PM, Resident #16 was lying in bed displaying no
signs of distress. He stated the prazosin hydrochloride
medication was prescribed for his blood pressure. 
Resident #16 stated he thought it had been about 10 
days since he had received the medication and his blood
pressure had increased as a result. Resident #16 stated
he spoke with the NP about why he hadn't gotten his 
medication on Monday (06/09/25) and she had told him 
that he had been receiving it all along; however, Nurse
#3 told him on Sunday (06/08/25) that there was none on
the cart to administer and she had put a stop on the 
medication. 

During an interview on 06/11/25 at 4:03 PM, the DON 
explained residents should never run out of their 
medications as nurses should request a refill from the
pharmacy 5 to 7 days before the last dose was used so 
there was no gap in administration. She stated the 
pharmacy delivered twice daily; the first delivery 
between 3:30 PM to 4:00 PM and the second delivery 
around midnight. If a medication did run out, nurses 
were expected to request a refill and contact the 
pharmacy to see when the medication would be sent to 
the facility and then notify the provider for 
additional instructions if the resident would miss any
scheduled doses of the medication. The DON stated the 
NP was notified and sent a prescription to the pharmacy
on 06/10/25 to refill Resident #16's prazosin 
hydrochloride medication. The DON stated if a 
medication was ordered and did not arrive from the 
pharmacy, the nurse should have checked with the 
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Continued from page 42
pharmacy and then notified her (DON) so she could 
follow up with the pharmacy. She stated no one had 
informed her that Resident #16's had missed scheduled 
doses of his prazosin hydrochloride medication because
the medication had not been received from the pharmacy
as requested and it was her expectation residents 
received their medications as ordered. 

During interviews on 06/12/25 at 12:55 PM and 1:20 PM,
the NP confirmed she was notified Resident #16 had 
missed 3 doses of his prazosin hydrochloride 
medication. The NP stated she expected nurses to have a
sense of urgency to reorder medication at least 7 days
before the medication ran out, especially for 
controlled medications which could take longer to 
process, to avoid any gaps in medication 
administration. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 1:11 PM, the 
Administrator stated it was her expectation for nurses
to have a sense of urgency to reorder medications at 
least 5 days before the medication ran out to ensure 
the resident had a continuous supply of medication as 
needed and ordered. 

F0684 F0684

SS = G

Quality of Care 

CFR(s): 483.25 

§ 483.25 Quality of care 

Quality of care is a fundamental principle that applies
to all treatment and care provided to facility 
residents. Based on the comprehensive assessment of a 
resident, the facility must ensure that residents 
receive treatment and care in accordance with 
professional standards of practice, the comprehensive 
person-centered care plan, and the residents' choices.

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on record review, and staff, resident, family, 
and Nurse Practitioner interviews, the facility failed
to recognize a resident experienced a fall during a 
staff transfer that resulted in acute pain to her right
knee/ leg on 6/7/25. The nurse aides did not report 
Resident #69 falling to a nurse and Resident #69 was 
not assessed by a nurse or medical provider before she
was moved and transferred back to her bed. In addition,
nursing staff did not complete or document 
comprehensive assessments of the resident and did not 
recognize Resident #69 needed medical evaluation and 
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Continued from page 43
treatment. Due to ineffective communication between 
staff a medical provider was not notified of fall until
the following day and x-ray results reported on 6/8/25
were not communicated to a medical provider until 
6/9/25, which delayed medical interventions and an 
evaluation in the emergency department. Resident #69 
sustained an acute proximal tibia and fibula fracture 
(breaks in the upper part of the shinbone (tibia) and 
the smaller bone of the lower leg (fibula) from the 
reported fall and required a two day hospitalization. 
Orthopedics recommended hinged knee brace with 
non-weight bearing status to the right lower extremity.
This deficient practice occurred for 1 of 1 resident 
reviewed for quality of care (Resident #69). 

Findings included: 

Resident # 69 was admitted to the facility on 12/30/24.
Her diagnoses included cerebral infarction (stroke) and
hemiplegia (paralysis) affecting the dominant right 
side. 

The quarterly Minimum Data Set Assessment (MDS) dated 
4/22/25 revealed Resident #69 was cognitively intact. 
The MDS documented that she was dependent on dressing,
personal hygiene, toileting, and toilet transfers. The
MDS indicated she required substantial/maximal 
assistance with sit to stand and chair to bed 
transfers. It was documented on the MDS Resident #69's
preferred language was Spanish, and she needed an 
interpreter. 

An interview was conducted with Resident #69 on 6/12/25
at 2:13 PM with Physical Therapy Assistant (PTA) #1 
providing translation. Resident #69 stated while staff
members were assisting her in the bathroom to get off 
the toilet, she fell onto her right knee. Resident #69
reported she had pain in her right knee immediately but
did not cry or scream out. She explained that the staff
member who was in the bathroom with her helped her up 
and sat her in her wheelchair. Resident #69 said she 
could not see if it was one or two people who helped 
her off the toilet and back to her wheelchair because 
she could not see around the larger staff member to see
who was in the bathroom with her. She reported two 
female staff members put her back into bed after. 
Resident #69 stated no one asked her if she was hurt or
anything afterwards, that they just put her back into 
bed. 
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An interview was conducted on 6/10/25 at 10:46 AM with
Nurse Aide (NA) #7. She recalled assisting Resident #69
with toileting on Saturday afternoon (6/7/25); she 
could not recall the exact time. She stated NA #9 had 
assisted her with transferring Resident #69 off the 
toilet. NA #7 reported Resident #69 did not fall during
the transfer. She did not recall Resident #69 twisting
her leg or her leg getting caught on anything during 
the transfer. NA #7 was not aware of Resident #69 
having pain after the transfer. NA #7 said after 
Resident #69 was finished in the bathroom, she assisted
her back to her bed. 

An interview was conducted with NA #9 on 6/10/25 at 
12:41 PM. NA #9 reported NA #7 had asked her to assist
with transferring Resident #69 off the toilet Saturday
(6/7/25). She explained Resident #69 was not really 
able to sit on the toilet because she would lean and 
was unstable when she was sitting on the toilet. She 
stated she did not think it was a good idea for 
Resident #69 to sit on the toilet because she might 
fall off the toilet. She explained she had been called
to assist with transferring Resident #69 off the toilet
so Resident #69 would not fall off of the toilet 
because she was leaning. NA #9 reported she and NA #7 
"armed and armed her and put her in the wheelchair". 
She said they each took a side to help her stand up and
put her back in the wheelchair. She said during the 
transfer Resident #69's leg did not give out, get 
twisted, or catch on anything. NA #9 reported Resident
#69 did not have any signs of pain during or after the
transfer. 

A telephone interview was conducted with NA #6 on 
6/10/25 at 3:35 PM. NA #6 reported that she worked the
night shift (7:00 pm to 7:00 am) on Saturday 6/7/25. 
She said at the start of her shift around 7:00 PM 
Resident #69's roommate was in the doorway of their 
room and asked her to come into the room. The roommate
told her Resident #69 was having bad pain in her right
knee. NA #6 recalled Resident #69 was in bed. She 
stated she looked at Resident #69's right knee and the
top of her kneecap was bruised. NA #6 explained that 
the roommate assisted with translating for Resident #69
and she asked what had happened. NA #6 stated Resident
#69 said she had fallen earlier that day in the 
bathroom and that she had fallen on her knee. NA #6 
reported she asked Resident #69 if she was by herself 
when she fell or if staff were helping her. Resident 
#69 told her two girls had been helping her in the 
bathroom, but she did know who they were. NA #6 stated
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the night shift nurse (Nurse #9) was outside of the 
door when she was talking to Resident #69 and had heard
the conversation. NA #6 stated Nurse #9 told her she 
did not get anything in report about Resident #69 
falling. NA #6 said she went and reported what Resident
#69 was saying to the day shift (7:00 am to 7:00 pm) 
Nursing Supervisor. She recalled the Nursing Supervisor
said she did not know anything about Resident #69 
falling and the Nursing Supervisor went to check on 
Resident #69. 

A telephone interview was conducted with the day shift
weekend Nursing Supervisor on 6/10/25 at 11:50 AM. The
Nursing Supervisor stated a Nurse Aide (NA) came and 
got her around shift change on Saturday (6/7/25) around
7:30 PM and asked her to check on Resident #69. She 
reported the NA told her Resident #69 was saying she 
had fallen and was having pain in her right knee. She 
said she could not remember the name of the NA who came
and got her. The Nursing Supervisor explained she went
to Resident #69's room to assess her. She said she did
not see anything abnormal when she looked at Resident 
#69's knee. She did not recall her having bruising or 
swelling to her knee. She said Resident #69 was in pain
and said her knee was hurting when she saw her. She 
reported Resident #69's roommate was present in the 
room and provided translation for what Resident #69 
said happened. The Nursing Supervisor said Resident #69
reported she had fallen about an hour prior while she 
was being assisted in the bathroom by staff. The 
Nursing Supervisor said she updated the night shift 
Nurse (Nurse #9) about what was going on and then went
to find the day shift nurse (Nurse #8). The Nursing 
Supervisor reported she asked Nurse #8 if Resident #69
had fallen during the shift and Nurse #8 reported she 
did not know anything about Resident #69 having a fall.
The Nursing Supervisor further reported she asked 
Resident #69's assigned NA, NA #7 if Resident #69 had 
fallen. The Nursing Supervisor stated NA #7 told her 
Resident #69 had not fallen. She stated she went back 
to Nurse #8 and updated her on what Resident #69 was 
reporting and told her what she needed to do. The 
Nursing Supervisor said she explained to Nurse #8 what
she needed to do for the fall and told her she needed 
to call the physician. She told Nurse #8 she needed to
go talk to Resident #69 and her roommate because 
Resident #69 was reporting she had fallen. She said she
told Nurse #8 she needed to call the physician because
Resident #69 was in pain, and she only had as needed 
Tylenol ordered. The Nursing Supervisor stated she also
told Nurse #8 she needed to call the Director of 
Nursing (DON) about what Resident #69 was reporting and
the fall. The Nursing Supervisor stated Nurse #8 had 
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said "okay". The Nursing Supervisor stated she had also
made the oncoming night shift nurse (Nurse #9) aware of
what was going on and what Resident #69 had reported. 
The Nursing Supervisor stated she did not think Nurse 
#8 had called anyone or done anything for the fall 
because when she returned on Sunday there was no 
documentation to indicate anything had been done for 
Resident #69 or her reported fall and Resident #69 was
still having pain. The Nursing Supervisor explained she
went to assess Resident #69 on Sunday around 11:00 AM 
and that she was still hurting. The Nursing Supervisor
stated she knew Resident #69 was in pain because she 
was grimacing and holding her right leg. She stated 
when she looked at Resident #69's knee on Sunday there
was swelling and bruising to the top of her knee. The 
Nursing Supervisor said she talked to Nurse #10, who 
was Resident #69's assigned nurse on Sunday day shift 
to ask him if he got anything in report about Resident
#69 falling. She stated she could not remember if Nurse
#10 had said yes or no. The Nursing Supervisor 
explained that she contacted the on-call provider on 
Sunday about Resident #69's pain and the fall she 
reported had happened on Saturday. The Nursing 
Supervisor reported an x-ray was ordered for Resident 
#69 by the on-call physician on Sunday. She recalled 
the x-ray was completed and the results returned before
the end of her shift on Sunday. She said she had spoken
to the DON about the results and that she had told 
Nurse #10 and Nurse #3 about the x-ray results. She 
reported she wrote the on-call physician's phone number
down for Nurse #10 but had not told him or Nurse #3 to
call the physician and report the x-ray results. The 
Nursing Supervisor said she did not call the x-ray 
results to the physician. She stated she could not 
remember what she told Nurse #3 and Nurse #10 to do 
after that. 

Nurse #10 was unavailable for interview. 

A telephone interview was conducted with Nurse #8 
(agency nurse) on 6/10/25 at 1:49 PM. Nurse #8 stated 
she was the assigned nurse for Resident #69 on day 
shift on Saturday 6/7/25. She reported she had given 
shift report to the oncoming night shift nurse (Nurse 
#9) around 7:00 PM. Nurse #8 explained the day shift 
Nursing Supervisor came to her around 7:35 PM and told
her Resident #69 was reporting she had fallen one hour
ago. She stated no one had reported to her that 
Resident #69 had fallen during her shift. Nurse #8 said
she went to Resident #69's room to check on her and 
that Resident #69 indicated she was in pain. Nurse #8 
said she assessed Resident #69 by touching areas of her
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body like her arms and legs. She reported when she 
touched Resident #69's right leg she showed an 
expression of pain that was indicated by facial 
grimacing. She said Resident #69 did not cry or yell 
out and that the resident did not have any bruising or
swelling to her right leg that she recalled. Nurse #8 
said it was not a fall that was reported to her during
her shift and that it was not reported until 7:35 PM. 
She explained she had already given report to the night
shift nurse (Nurse #9). She reported after she assessed
Resident #69 and noticed she was in pain, she 
communicated to Nurse # 9, what she had seen. Nurse #8
said she asked Nurse #9 to continue the assessment and
to complete the "post fall things". She stated she did
not specifically tell Nurse #9 what she needed to do 
but said Nurse #9 should have known what to do. She 
reported Nurse #9 had said "yes". Nurse #8 said she 
assumed Nurse #9 would contact the physician and 
complete the rest of the post fall documentation. Nurse
#8 said she had not done any vital signs, 
documentation, or incident report related to Resident 
#69's reported fall. Nurse #8 said if she had done all
those things she would have been at the facility 
another hour and that her agency would not pay her if 
she was there longer than her scheduled shift. She 
stated the Nursing Supervisor had not told her anything
specific she needed to do related to the fall. 

A telephone interview was conducted with Nurse #9 on 
6/10/25 at 2:15 PM. She reported she had been the 
assigned night shift nurse for Resident #69 on Saturday
night 6/27/25. Nurse #9 recalled she had been in the 
middle of taking report from the off going day shift 
nurse (Nurse #8). She stated she was outside of 
Resident #69's room with Nurse #8 and could hear 
another nurse in the room talking to Resident #69 and 
her roommate. Nurse #8 stated she did not know who the
nurse in the room was, but that she overheard the nurse
asking how and when Resident #69 fell. She explained an
NA, whose name she did not know, was also in the room 
and they were trying to figure out how Resident #69 had
fallen. Nurse #9 reported she had thought since it had
happened on the day shift that the day shift nurse 
(Nurse #8) was going to do the fall stuff "because it 
was her shift". Nurse #9 said the nurse who had been in
the room talking with Resident #69 about the fall had 
not told her to do anything. She recalled after Nurse 
#8 gave her report Nurse #8 had said she was going to 
step away to do charting. She stated Nurse #8 never 
came back to talk to her after giving report. Nurse #9
indicated Nurse #8 did not come back and to tell her 
she had assessed Resident #69 or asked her to do 
anything related to the fall, she said she never saw 
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Nurse #8 again after report. 

An interview was conducted with Nurse #3 on 6/12/25 at
6:25 AM. She was the assigned night shift nurse on 
Sunday 6/8/25 for Resident #69. Nurse #3 reported she 
received in report from Nurse #10 that Resident #69 had
a fractured knee. She also spoke with the day shift 
Nursing Supervisor who told her they had gotten the 
x-ray back and knew Resident #69 had a fracture. Nurse
#3 stated she knew the day shift nurses had spoken with
the Physician at some point, but she did not know if it
was before or after they had received the x-ray 
results. She reported she had not seen the x-ray 
report. Nurse #3 explained she came in after they had 
done everything and they were just telling her what had
happened. Nurse #3 stated they did not ask her to do 
anything or tell her she needed to do anything else. 
Nurse #3 recalled Resident #69's roommate came and got
her during the night and let her know Resident #69 was
having pain. She did not remember the time. Nurse #3 
said she checked on Resident #69 and observed her 
having pain. She said Resident #69 was pointing at her
right leg and she could tell she was having pain by her
facial expression and that she was grimacing. Nurse #3
said she gave Resident #69 the PRN ibuprofen. Nurse #3
reported she went back and checked on Resident #69 
again about an hour later and she was asleep. 

Review of Resident #69's medical record on 6/9/25 at 
11:00 AM revealed there was no documentation or 
assessment information from Saturday 6/7/25 related to
a fall. Resident #69's last progress note was 
documented on 6/6/25. There was no additional 
documentation for Resident #69 until 6/8/25 at 1:30 PM.

A nursing note dated 6/8/25 at 1:30 PM by the Nursing 
Supervisor read: "[family member] called about getting
an x-ray and getting something for pain at the right 
knee for his [Resident #69]. Resident stated she is 
having pain in her right knee. Nurse evaluated right 
knee. There was inflammation at site. This nurse spoke
with the on call doctor to get an order for an x-ray, 
that order has been called in to mobile x-ray. Nurse on
cart gave as needed (PRN) for pain. Will continue to 
follow up. 

A telephone interview was conducted on 6/9/25 at 3:19 
PM with Resident #69's Family Member. The Family Member
stated they received a phone call from Resident #69 on
Sunday (6/8/25). He said resident #69 was crying and 
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said she was hurting. He reported Resident #69 said she
had fallen the night before. Resident #69 had told him
the staff members brought her back and put her into bed
and that no one followed up to check on her. The Family
Member said Resident #69 could not speak English but 
that she was alert and oriented. He stated he thought 
there would be a process for when someone fell and was
injured, not just staff putting them back in bed, not 
contacting the doctor, or not doing any radiology 
screening. He reported it was around noon the next day
when he spoke to the facility and nothing had been 
done. The Family Member indicated he thought someone 
would have made a report and called the Doctor. 

An x-ray report dated 6/8/25 read: "There are 
nondisplaced fractures of the proximal tibia and 
fibular neck. There are no bony lesions. Degenerative 
changes are noted. Diffuse osteopenia is noted. The 
soft tissues are unremarkable. Impression: Acute 
proximal lower leg fractures." 

A progress note dated 6/9/25 by Nurse Practitioner (NP)
#1 reported Resident #69 was being seen for right leg 
pain. The progress note indicated an interpreter had 
been used during the exam. The progress note said 
Resident #69 reported she had fallen onto her right 
knee while in the restroom with a NA Saturday night. 
The note further stated Resident #69 said she 
immediately had pain and the NA at the time got her up
and helped her back to bed. NP #1's note indicated 
there was no documentation of the fall in the 
electronic computer system on 6/7/25. The progress note
stated on 6/8/25 a nurse contacted the on-call 
physician who ordered an x-ray. The NP note stated the
x-ray was reviewed this morning (6/9/25) by herself and
showed a right nondisplaced fracture of the proximal 
tibia and fibular neck. The progress note indicated 
Resident #69 reported 8/10 pain to her right leg when 
attempting to move the leg. The NP progress note 
additionally said an ortho consult was ordered and 
non-weight bearing to the right leg was ordered. The 
progress note reported that NP#1 made the DON aware of
what Resident #69 reported occurred Saturday and that 
there was no documentation. 

A telephone interview was conducted with the Nurse 
Practitioner (NP) #1 on 6/10/25 at 4:16 PM. NP #1 
stated she was alerted by Nurse #4 on Monday morning 
(6/9/25) that she had received in report from night 
shift that Resident #69 had an acute fracture of her 
knee. She explained if Nurse #4 had not mentioned it to

FORM CMS-2567 (02/99) Previous Versions Obsolete Event ID: 0Y2G11 Facility ID: 933548 If continuation sheet Page 50 of 99



PRINTED: 07/30/2025

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

CENTERS FOR MEDICARE & MEDICAID SERVICES

FORM APPROVED

OMB NO. 0938-0391

STATEMENT OF DEFICIENCIES
 AND PLAN OF CORRECTIONS

(X1) PROVIDER/SUPPLIER/CLIA
IDENTIFICATION NUMBER:
345432

(X2) MULTIPLE CONSTRUCTION

A. BUILDING

B. WING

(X3) DATE SURVEY COMPLETED

06/13/2025

NAME OF PROVIDER OR SUPPLIER

RIVER BEND HEALTH AND REHABILITATION

STREET ADDRESS, CITY, STATE, ZIP CODE

213 RICHMOND HILL DRIVE , ASHEVILLE, North Carolina, 28806

(X4) ID 
PREFIX 

TAG

SUMMARY STATEMENT OF DEFICIENCIES 
(EACH DEFICIENCY MUST BE PRECEDED BY FULL 
REGULATORY OR LSC IDENTIFYING INFORMATION)

ID 
PREFIX 

TAG

PROVIDER'S PLAN OF CORRECTION 
(EACH CORRECTIVE ACTION SHOULD BE

 CROSS-REFERENCED TO THE
 APPROPRIATE DEFICIENCY)

(X5) 
COMPLETION

 DATE

F0684 F0684

SS = G

Continued from page 50
her she would never have known about it. NP #1 
explained she reviewed the x-ray of Resident #69's 
right leg and it showed she had an acute fracture of 
her tibia and fibula. NP #1 explained she had spoken 
with Resident #69 this morning using an interpreter to
provide translation because Resident #69 did not speak
English. NP #1 said Resident #69 reported on Saturday 
night she was assisted by a NA to the bathroom, and she
was attempting to hold onto the assist rail to get onto
the toilet and felt weak. Resident #69 told her she 
missed the assist rail and had fallen onto her right 
knee and that she was in pain all Saturday night and 
Sunday morning. NP #1 said she had also spoken with 
Resident #69's Family Member who reported Resident #69
had called him Sunday and said she was in a lot of pain
and had fallen. NP #1 said no one from the facility had
contacted her or the company's on-call service over the
weekend about Resident #69's fall, her pain, or the 
x-ray results. She said this morning was the first time
she had learned about it. NP #1 explained if Resident 
#69's leg was not splinted or immobilized there was a 
risk that the fractures could become more displaced. 

A hospital discharge summary dated 6/11/25 indicated 
Resident #69 had a mechanical fall and was admitted to
the hospital on 6/9/25 with a right nondisplaced 
proximal tibia and fibula fractures. The discharge 
summary stated orthopedics was consulted and felt her 
fractures were "amenable to nonoperative management. 
Orthopedics recommended hinged knee brace with 
non-weight bearing status to the right lower extremity
and close outpatient follow-up with orthopedic services
in two weeks." 

An interview was conducted with the Director of Nursing
(DON), Regional Clinical Director, and Administrator on
6/12/25 at 4:00 PM. They reported when a fall was 
reported staff were supposed to contact the DON, 
responsible party, provider, and follow the fall 
protocol. They explained the fall protocol was to 
assess for injury/ pain, document the assessment, and 
complete an incident report. The Regional Clinical 
Director said she would have expected the staff to 
reach out to the DON and Administrator about what 
Resident #69 was reporting and the pain she was having
because the staff did not know what had happened and 
should have asked for guidance on what they should have
done. The DON stated if the staff had reached out and 
called her, she would have told them to call the 
on-call provider to report that Resident #69 said she 
had a fall and had pain. The Administrator agreed the 
staff should call the DON to ask for guidance about 
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Continued from page 51
what the Resident was reporting. The DON explained she
was aware of Resident #69's x-ray results Sunday night.
She reported the x-ray report "pinged" on her computer
around shift change on Sunday night at 6:56 PM and she
reviewed the report. The DON said she called the 
facility and spoke to the day shift Nursing Supervisor
around 7:00 PM. The DON stated she had called the 
Nursing Supervisor to notify her and make sure she had
the results as well. She reported that the Nursing 
Supervisor confirmed she had the x-ray results. The DON
said she did not tell the Nursing Supervisor what she 
needed to do. The DON explained that the Nursing 
Supervisor was not a new nurse and had assumed she knew
what to do and knew she needed to call the Physician. 
The DON said she felt it was common sense that the 
nurse would call the Physician about critical x-ray 
results. The DON explained she was hyper focused on 
trying to figure out the cause of the fractures because
she did not know anything about the x-ray or why it had
been ordered. 

F0689 F0689

SS = G

Free of Accident Hazards/Supervision/Devices 

CFR(s): 483.25(d)(1)(2) 

§483.25(d) Accidents. 

The facility must ensure that - 

§483.25(d)(1) The resident environment remains as free
of accident hazards as is possible; and 

§483.25(d)(2)Each resident receives adequate 
supervision and assistance devices to prevent 
accidents. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on record review, and staff, resident, family, 
and Nurse Practitioner interviews, the facility failed
to provide a safe transfer for a resident who reported
she fell during a transfer with staff. Resident #69 
stated she was assisted off the toilet by two staff 
members, had difficulty holding on to the assist rail 
because her right hand did not work, fell on her right
knee and had pain her in right knee immediately. 
Resident #69 sustained an acute proximal tibia and 
fibula fracture (breaks in the upper part of the 
shinbone (tibia) and the smaller bone of the lower leg
(fibula) from the reported fall and required a two day
hospitalization. Orthopedics recommended hinged knee 
brace with non-weight bearing status to the right lower
extremity. This deficient practice occurred for 1 of 5
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Continued from page 52
residents reviewed for falls (Resident #69). 

Findings included: 

Resident # 69 was admitted to the facility on 12/30/24.
Her diagnoses included cerebral infarction (stroke) and
hemiplegia (paralysis) affecting the dominant right 
side. 

The quarterly Minimum Data Set Assessment (MDS) dated 
4/22/25 revealed Resident #69 was cognitively intact. 
The MDS documented that she was dependent on dressing,
personal hygiene, toileting, and toilet transfers. The
MDS indicated she required substantial/maximal 
assistance with sit to stand and chair to bed 
transfers. It was documented on the MDS Resident #69's
preferred language was Spanish, and she needed an 
interpreter. 

A care plan dated 1/12/25 read Resident #69 requires 
staff assistance for activity of daily living (ADL) 
care needs related to generalized weakness and history
of stroke with right side weakness. The care plan 
interventions included to assist with ADL care needs as
needed. The ADL care plan did not specify how Resident
#69 transferred. 

A care Kardex (quick reference tool that summarizes 
important care information) for Resident #69 included 
she was dependent for transfers and required a total 
mechanical lift and two persons assist for transfers. 
The Kardex stated "as of 6/9/25". 

An observation and interview were conducted with 
Resident #69 on 6/9/25 at 10:52 AM. Resident #69 was 
observed in her room in her bed covered with a sheet. 
She was noted to be grimacing. When spoken to by the 
surveyor Resident #69 replied in Spanish. The surveyor
asked Resident #69 "Habla Ingles" (speak English?), 
Resident #69 replied "no". Resident #69 was asked by 
the surveyor "dolor" (pain)? Resident #69 replied "see"
(yes) "mucho" (a lot) and grabbed her right leg at the
knee. Resident #69 proceeded to uncover her right leg.
When she uncovered her right leg Resident #69 began 
grimacing, crying, and moaning. A pillow was observed 
under her lower right leg. There was light blue/ purple
colored bruising along her right shin and to the top of
her right knee. Her right lower leg and knee had 

FORM CMS-2567 (02/99) Previous Versions Obsolete Event ID: 0Y2G11 Facility ID: 933548 If continuation sheet Page 53 of 99



PRINTED: 07/30/2025

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

CENTERS FOR MEDICARE & MEDICAID SERVICES

FORM APPROVED

OMB NO. 0938-0391

STATEMENT OF DEFICIENCIES
 AND PLAN OF CORRECTIONS

(X1) PROVIDER/SUPPLIER/CLIA
IDENTIFICATION NUMBER:
345432

(X2) MULTIPLE CONSTRUCTION

A. BUILDING

B. WING

(X3) DATE SURVEY COMPLETED

06/13/2025

NAME OF PROVIDER OR SUPPLIER

RIVER BEND HEALTH AND REHABILITATION

STREET ADDRESS, CITY, STATE, ZIP CODE

213 RICHMOND HILL DRIVE , ASHEVILLE, North Carolina, 28806

(X4) ID 
PREFIX 

TAG

SUMMARY STATEMENT OF DEFICIENCIES 
(EACH DEFICIENCY MUST BE PRECEDED BY FULL 
REGULATORY OR LSC IDENTIFYING INFORMATION)

ID 
PREFIX 

TAG

PROVIDER'S PLAN OF CORRECTION 
(EACH CORRECTIVE ACTION SHOULD BE

 CROSS-REFERENCED TO THE
 APPROPRIATE DEFICIENCY)

(X5) 
COMPLETION

 DATE

F0689 F0689

SS = G

Continued from page 53
visible swelling present. Resident #69 said pain was 
"mucho, diez" (a lot, 10). The bathroom was in front of
Resident #69's bed. She pointed at her right leg and 
the bathroom and said "bano" (bathroom). Resident #69's
roommate was in the room who was also Spanish speaking.
The roommate approached Resident #69's bed while the 
surveyor was in the room. The roommate translated that
Resident #69 stated she had fallen on Saturday in 
bathroom and had a lot of pain in her leg. 

An additional interview was conducted with Resident #69
on 6/12/25 at 2:13 PM with Physical Therapy Assistant 
(PTA) #1 providing translation. Resident #69 stated she
had gone to the bathroom with two staff members. She 
reported when she was getting off the toilet, she was 
holding on to the assist rail, and all a sudden she 
started falling. She explained that one of the staff 
members helping her had left to go get her wheelchair.
She said she was standing at the assist rail, and the 
other staff member was in the bathroom next to her but
was not paying attention to her. She said the staff 
member was not looking at her and that she was looking
out the bathroom door. She recalled the staff members 
had her hold onto the assist rail in the bathroom. She
said she could not hold onto the rail with both her 
hands because her right hand does not work. Resident 
#69 reported she had said "me estoy cayendo" (I'm 
falling) but the staff members did not understand what
she was saying. Resident #69 said she fell onto her 
right knee and had pain in her right knee immediately 
but did not cry or scream out. She said the staff 
member in the bathroom could not reach her fast enough
to keep her from falling. She explained that the staff
member who was in the bathroom with her helped her up 
and sat her in her wheelchair. Resident #69 said she 
could not see if it was one or two people who helped 
her off the toilet and back to her wheelchair because 
she could not see around the larger staff member to see
who was in the bathroom with her. She reported two 
female staff members put her back into bed after. 
Resident #69 stated no one asked her if she was hurt or
anything afterwards, that they just put her back into 
bed. 

An interview was conducted on 6/10/25 at 10:46 AM with
NA #7. She reported she had been Resident #69's 
assigned NA on Saturday 6/7/25. She said she and NA #8
assisted Resident #69 to the toilet on Saturday. She 
could not recall the time they had taken her to the 
toilet but said it had been sometime after lunch and 
thought it was before dinner but could not remember 
exactly. She reported she held the back of the 
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Continued from page 54
wheelchair while NA #8 assisted Resident #69 to 
transfer from the bed to her wheelchair doing a stand 
and pivot transfer. She recalled they took Resident #69
into the bathroom that was in her room. She said she 
stood behind the wheelchair while NA #8 had Resident 
#69 hold the assist rail in the bathroom with her hand
and then assisted her to open her right hand and placed
her right hand on the railing. She reported NA #8 
assisted Resident #69 to pull up to a standing position
using the bathroom railing and then assisted her with a
pivot transfer to the toilet. NA #7 reported after the
transfer was completed NA #8 left the room. NA #7 
reported nothing unusual occurred during the transfer 
and Resident #69 did not have any indicators of pain 
during or after the transfer onto the toilet. NA #7 
recalled she closed the bathroom door slightly but left
it ajar to provide privacy to Resident #69 while she 
was on the toilet. She stated while Resident #69 was 
using the toilet she remained in the room and 
straightened her bed and chatted with the roommate. NA
#7 reported when Resident #69 indicated she was 
finished using the toilet, she asked NA #9 from the 
doorway to help her transfer Resident #69. NA #7 said 
she and NA #9 transferred Resident #69 back to her 
wheelchair using a 2-person transfer. NA #7 again, said
nothing unusual occurred during the transfer and that 
Resident #69 did not cry out or have any indicators of
pain during or after the transfer. NA #7 said Resident
#69's right leg did not give way, twist, get caught, or
hit anything during the transfer. NA #8 reported they 
then transferred Resident #69 back to her bed. NA #7 
said she was not aware of Resident #69 having any pain
in her right knee/ leg during her shift on Saturday. 

An interview was conducted with NA #8 on 6/10/25 at 
10:21 AM. She reported she had assisted NA #7 with 
transferring Resident #69 to the toilet on Saturday. NA
#8 was not sure what time they assisted her to the 
toilet but said it was some time after lunch. She 
thought it had been before dinner but was not exactly 
sure. NA #8 stated she had only assisted with 
transferring Resident #69 onto the toilet and had then
left the room. She said nothing unusual happened during
the transfer onto the toilet and that Resident #69 did
not cry out or have any indicator of pain during or 
after the transfer to the toilet. 

An interview was conducted with NA #9 on 6/10/25 at 
12:41 PM. NA #9 reported NA #7 had asked her to assist
with transferring Resident #69 off the toilet. She 
explained Resident #69 was not really able to sit on 
the toilet because she would lean and was unstable when
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she was sitting on the toilet. She stated she did not 
think it was a good idea for Resident #69 to sit on the
toilet because she might fall off the toilet. She 
explained she had been called to assist with 
transferring Resident #69 off the toilet so Resident 
#69 would not fall off of the toilet because she was 
leaning. NA #9 reported she and NA #7 "armed and armed
her and put her in the wheelchair". NA #9 stated 
Resident #4 was not able to hold onto the assist rail 
to pull herself up off the toilet. She reported 
Resident #69 was able to stand and pivot enough to get
back into the wheelchair. NA #9 recalled the wheelchair
was outside of the bathroom door. She said they each 
took a side to help her stand up and put her back in 
the wheelchair. NA #9 stated when they had Resident #69
up and turned/ pivoted her they moved the wheelchair 
under her and sat her down in the wheelchair. She said
during the transfer Resident #69's leg did not give 
out, get twisted, or catch on anything. NA #9 reported
Resident #69 did not have any signs of pain during or 
after the transfer. 

A telephone interview was conducted with NA #6 on 
6/10/25 at 3:35 PM. NA #6 reported that she worked the
night shift (7:00 pm to 7:00 am) on Saturday 6/7/25. 
She said at the start of her shift around 7:00 PM she 
was doing rounds and Resident #69's roommate was in the
doorway of their room and asked her to come into the 
room. The roommate told her Resident #69 was having bad
pain in her right knee. NA #6 recalled Resident #69 was
in bed. She stated she looked at Resident #69's right 
knee and the top of her kneecap was bruised. NA #6 
explained that the roommate assisted with translating 
for Resident #69 and she asked what had happened. NA #6
stated Resident #69 said she had fallen earlier that 
day in the bathroom and that she had fallen on her 
knee. NA #6 reported she asked Resident #69 if she was
by herself when she fell or if staff were helping her.
Resident #69 told her two girls had been helping her in
the bathroom, but she did know who they were. NA #6 
said she went and reported what Resident #69 was saying
to the day shift (7:00 am to 7:00 pm) Nursing 
Supervisor. She recalled the Nursing Supervisor said 
she did not know anything about Resident #69 falling 
and the Nursing Supervisor went to check on Resident 
#69. 

A telephone interview was conducted with the day shift
weekend Nursing Supervisor on 6/10/25 at 11:50 AM. The
Nursing Supervisor stated a Nurse Aide (NA) came and 
got her around shift change on Saturday (6/7/25) around
7:30 PM and asked her to check on Resident #69. She 
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Continued from page 56
reported the NA told her Resident #69 was saying she 
had fallen and was having pain in her right knee. She 
said she could not remember the name of the NA who came
and got her. The Nursing Supervisor explained she went
to Resident #69's room to assess her. She said she did
not see anything abnormal when she looked at Resident 
#69's knee. She did not recall her having bruising or 
swelling to her knee. She said Resident #69 was in pain
and said her knee was hurting when she saw her. She 
reported Resident #69's roommate was present in the 
room and provided translation for what Resident #69 
said happened. The Nursing Supervisor said Resident #69
reported she had fallen about an hour prior while she 
was being assisted in the bathroom by staff. The 
Nursing Supervisor said she updated the night shift 
Nurse (Nurse #9) about what was going on and then went
to find the day shift (Nurse #8). The Nursing 
Supervisor reported she asked Nurse #8 if Resident #69
had fallen during the shift and Nurse #8 reported she 
did not know anything about Resident #69 having a fall.
The Nursing Supervisor further reported she asked 
Resident #69's assigned NA, NA #7 if Resident #69 had 
fallen. The Nursing Supervisor stated NA #7 told her 
Resident #69 had not fallen. She stated she went back 
to Nurse #8 and updated her on what Resident #69 was 
reporting and told her what she needed to do. The 
Nursing Supervisor said she explained to Nurse #8 what
she needed to do for the fall and told her she needed 
to call the physician and the Director of Nursing 
(DON). The Nursing Supervisor stated she had also made
the oncoming night shift nurse (Nurse #9) aware of what
was going on and what Resident #69 had reported. The 
Nursing Supervisor stated she did not think Nurse #8 
had called anyone or done anything for the fall because
when she returned on Sunday there was no documentation
to indicate anything had been done for Resident #69 or
her reported fall. The Nursing Supervisor said she went
to assess Resident #69 on Sunday (6/8/25) around 11:00
AM and that she was still hurting. She said she knew 
she was in pain because she was grimacing and holding 
her right leg. She stated when she looked at Resident 
#69's knee on Sunday there was swelling and bruising to
the top of her knee. The Nursing Supervisor said she 
talked to Nurse #10, who was Resident #69's assigned 
nurse on Sunday day shift to ask him if he got anything
in report about Resident #69 falling. She stated she 
could not remember if Nurse #10 had said yes or no. The
Nursing Supervisor said she spoke to Resident #69's 
Family Member on the phone on Sunday. She said the 
Family Member reported Resident #69 told him she had 
fallen and was having pain. The Nursing Supervisor 
explained that she contacted the on-call provider on 
Sunday about Resident #69's pain and the fall she 
reported. She stated the on-call provider ordered an 
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x-ray of Resident #69's right leg and as needed 
ibuprofen for pain. The Nursing Supervisor said she 
called the mobile x-ray company and placed an order for
them to come to the facility to complete the x-ray. The
Nursing Supervisor stated she called Resident #69's 
Family Member back and updated him on the new orders 
for Resident #69. 

A telephone interview was conducted with Nurse #8 
(agency nurse) on 6/10/25 at 1:49 PM. Nurse #8 stated 
she was the assigned nurse for Resident #69 on day 
shift on Saturday 6/7/25. She reported she had given 
shift report to the oncoming night shift nurse (Nurse 
#9) around 7:00 PM. Nurse #8 explained the day shift 
Nursing Supervisor came to her around 7:35 PM and told
her Resident #69 was reporting she had fallen one hour
ago. She stated no one had reported to her that 
Resident #69 had fallen during her shift. Nurse #8 said
she went to Resident #69's room to check on her and 
that Resident #69 indicated she was in pain. Nurse #8 
said she assessed Resident #69 by touching areas of her
body like her arms and legs. She reported when she 
touched Resident #69's right leg she showed an 
expression of pain that was indicated by facial 
grimacing. She said Resident #69 did not cry or yell 
out and that the resident did not have any bruising or
swelling to her right leg that she recalled. Nurse #8 
said it was not a fall that was reported to her during
her shift and that it was not reported until 7:35 PM. 
She explained she had already given report to the night
shift nurse (Nurse #9). She reported after she assessed
Resident #69 and noticed she was in pain, she 
communicated to Nurse # 9, what she had seen. Nurse #8
said she asked Nurse #9 to continue the assessment and
to complete the "post fall things". She stated she did
not specifically tell Nurse #9 what she needed to do 
but said Nurse #9 should have known what to do. She 
reported Nurse #9 had said "yes". Nurse #8 said she 
assumed Nurse #9 would contact the physician and 
complete the rest of the post fall documentation. Nurse
#8 said she had not done any vital signs, 
documentation, or incident report related to Resident 
#69's reported fall. Nurse #8 said if she had done all
those things she would have been at the facility 
another hour and that her agency would not pay her if 
she was there longer than her scheduled shift. She 
stated the Nursing Supervisor had not told her anything
specific she needed to do related to the fall. 

A telephone interview was conducted with Nurse #9 on 
6/10/25 at 2:15 PM. She reported she had been the 
assigned night shift nurse for Resident #69 on Saturday
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night 6/27/25. Nurse #9 recalled she had been in the 
middle of taking report from the off going day shift 
nurse (Nurse #8). She stated she was outside of 
Resident #69's room with Nurse #8 and could hear 
another nurse in the room talking to Resident #69 and 
her roommate. Nurse #8 stated she did not know who the
nurse in the room was, but that she overheard the nurse
asking how and when Resident #69 fell. She explained an
NA, whose name she did not know, was also in the room 
and they were trying to figure out how Resident #69 had
fallen. Nurse #9 reported she had thought since it had
happened on the day shift that the day shift nurse 
(Nurse #8) was going to do the fall stuff "because it 
was her shift". Nurse #9 said the nurse who had been in
the room talking with Resident #69 about the fall had 
not told her to do anything. She recalled after Nurse 
#8 gave her report Nurse #8 had said she was going to 
step away to do charting. She stated Nurse #8 never 
came back to talk to her after giving report. Nurse #9
indicated Nurse #8 did not come back and to tell her 
she had assessed Resident #69 or asked her to do 
anything related to the fall, she said she never saw 
Nurse #8 again after report. 

A nursing note dated 6/8/25 at 1:30 PM by the Nursing 
Supervisor read: "[family member] called about getting
an x-ray and getting something for pain at the right 
knee for his mom. Resident stated she is having pain in
her right knee. Nurse evaluated right knee. There was 
inflammation at site. This nurse spoke with the on call
doctor to get an order for an x-ray, that order has 
been called in to mobile x-ray. Nurse on cart gave as 
needed (PRN) for pain. Will continue to follow up. 

An x-ray report dated 6/8/25 read: "There are 
nondisplaced fractures of the proximal tibia and 
fibular neck. There are no bony lesions. Degenerative 
changes are noted. Diffuse osteopenia is noted. The 
soft tissues are unremarkable. Impression: Acute 
proximal lower leg fractures." 

A telephone interview was conducted on 6/9/25 at 3:19 
PM with Resident #69's Family Member. The Family Member
stated they received a phone call from Resident #69 on
Sunday (6/8/25). He said resident #69 was crying and 
said she was hurting. He reported Resident #69 said she
had fallen the night before. The Family Member 
explained he called and spoke with the Nursing 
Supervisor on Sunday afternoon to ask about the fall, 
pain medication, and if an x-ray was going to be done.
The Family Member said the Nursing Supervisor indicated
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she was just aware and that she was going to call the 
physician. He reported Resident #69 had told him a 
staff member had taken her to the bathroom on Saturday
evening. She told him when they were transferring her 
off the toilet back to her wheelchair, the staff 
members had told her to hold onto the railing, and she
lost her balance and fell onto the floor. The Family 
Member said Resident #69 could not speak English but 
that she was alert and oriented. The Family Member 
reported he had spoken with a provider at the facility
earlier today (6/9/25) who let him know about the x-ray
results. 

A telephone interview was conducted with the Nurse 
Practitioner (NP) #1 on 6/10/25 at 4:16 PM. NP #1 
stated she was alerted by Nurse #4 on Monday morning 
(6/9/25) that she had received in report from night 
shift (7pm-7am) that Resident #69 had an acute fracture
of her knee. NP #1 explained she had asked for the 
radiology report because it was not in Resident #69 
chart, and nothing was documented in her chart about a
fall or the injury. She said when she reviewed the 
x-ray of Resident #69's right leg it showed she had an
acute fracture of her tibia and fibula. NP #1 explained
she had spoken with Resident #69 this morning using an
interpreter to provide translation because Resident #69
did not speak English. NP #1 said Resident #69 reported
on Saturday night she was assisted by a NA to the 
bathroom, and she was attempting to hold onto the 
assist rail to get onto the toilet and felt weak. 
Resident #69 told her she missed the assist rail and 
had fallen onto her right knee and that she was in pain
all Saturday night and Sunday morning. NP #1 said she 
had also spoken with Resident #69's Family Member who 
reported Resident #69 had called him Sunday and said 
she was in a lot of pain and had fallen. NP #1 
explained this morning she had given orders for pain 
medication, non-weight bearing status and to try to 
immobilize her right leg. She stated she had also given
an order to refer Resident #69 to the orthopedic 
walk-in clinic. NP #1 reported she had spoken to the 
orthopedic office this morning, and they had said they
could cast Resident #69 in the office, so she did not 
have to go the emergency room (ER). NP #1 explained she
had been notified around 2:30 PM by the facility that 
they did not feel they could immobilize Resident #69's
leg for transport to the orthopedic office. She said 
the facility had asked for Resident #69 to go to the ER
and she had agreed. NP #1 stated the therapy department
at the facility had not felt comfortable splinting or 
touching Resident #69's leg due to the fractures and 
that was when she had made the decision to send her 
out. She explained she had spoken to the facility at 
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Continued from page 60
2:55 PM to confirm the ER transfer orders. NP #1 
explained if Resident #69's leg was not splinted or 
immobilized there was a risk that the fractures could 
become more displaced. NP #1 further explained, a 
displaced fracture created more issues and was harder 
to treat. She reported that a non-displaced fracture is
treated by keeping the leg immobilized to heal and that
a displaced fracture would need surgical interventions
to fix it. 

A hospital discharge summary dated 6/11/25 indicated 
Resident #69 had a mechanical fall and was admitted to
the hospital on 6/9/25 with a right nondisplaced 
proximal tibia and fibula fractures. The discharge 
summary stated orthopedics was consulted and felt her 
fractures were "amenable to nonoperative management. 
Orthopedics recommended hinged knee brace with 
non-weight bearing status to the right lower extremity
and close outpatient follow-up with orthopedic services
in two weeks." 

An interview was conducted with the Director of Nursing
(DON), Regional Clinical Director, and Administrator on
6/12/25 at 4:00 PM. The Regional Clinical Director said
she would have expected the staff to reach out to the 
DON and Administrator about what Resident #69 was 
reporting and the pain she was having because the staff
did not know what had happened and should have asked 
for guidance on what they should have done. The 
Administrator agreed the staff should call the DON to 
ask for guidance about what the Resident was reporting.
The Regional Clinical Director stated Resident #69 was
officially interviewed on Monday 6/9/25 by NP #1 using
an interpreter for a more formal interview. She stated
Resident #69 had also been interviewed by staff on 
Saturday and Sunday about what had happened, and all 
her statements, including the reports from the 
hospital, had been that she had fallen in the bathroom.
The Regional Clinical Director said because Resident 
#69 had been constant in her statements that she had 
fallen they had determined her injury was from a fall.

F0697 F0697

SS = G

Pain Management 

CFR(s): 483.25(k) 

§483.25(k) Pain Management. 

The facility must ensure that pain management is 
provided to residents who require such services, 
consistent with professional standards of practice, the
comprehensive person-centered care plan, and the 
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residents' goals and preferences. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on record review, and staff, resident, family, 
and Nurse Practitioner (NP) interviews, the facility 
failed to provide effective pain management for a 
resident who had acute pain after a reported fall on 
6/27/25 (Saturday). Resident #69 spoke Spanish and 
reported through an interpreter two days after the fall
that she fell on her right knee during an assisted 
transfer and had pain immediately which she rated at a
pain scale of 9 (Pain scale of "0" is no pain and pain
scale of "10" is the worst pain). Due to ineffective 
communication between staff a medical provider was not
notified of fall or pain until 6/8/25 at which time 
ibuprofen (a nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug) was 
ordered for pain. There was no evidence staff utilized
an interpreter to determine an accurate level of pain 
or the effectiveness of pain medication. The first 
documented administration of pain medication was on 
6/8/25 at 3:52 PM when Resident #69 received ibuprofen
for a pain level of 10 which was ineffective. There was
no evidence a medical provider was contacted for 
additional pain medication. NP #1 was notified of the 
x-ray results on 6/9/25 and assessed Resident #69 and 
documented the Resident was in a lot of pain and 
crying. Through an interpreter Resident #69 told NP #1
she had fallen on Saturday and had been in pain all 
Saturday night and Sunday morning. NP #1 ordered an 
opioid pain medication to treat the pain for the acute
fracture of her tibia and fibula. Resident #69 received
the first dose of opioid pain medication on 6/9/25 at 
9:34 AM for a pain level of 7 which was documented as 
effective. This deficient practice occurred for 1 of 1
resident reviewed for pain (Resident #69). 

Findings included: 

Resident # 69 was admitted to the facility on 12/30/24.
Her diagnoses included cerebral infarction (stroke) and
hemiplegia (paralysis) affecting the dominant right 
side. 

The quarterly Minimum Data Set Assessment (MDS) dated 
4/22/25 revealed Resident #69 was cognitively intact. 
The MDS documented that she was dependent on dressing,
personal hygiene, toileting, and toilet transfers. The
MDS indicated she required substantial/maximal 
assistance with sit to stand and chair to bed 
transfers. It was documented on the MDS Resident #69's
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preferred language was Spanish, and she needed an 
interpreter. The MDS documented Resident #69 did not 
have pain. 

Resident #69 did not have a care plan in place for 
pain. 

An observation and interview were conducted with 
Resident #69 on 6/9/24 at 10:52 AM. Resident #69 was 
observed in her room in her bed covered with a sheet. 
She was noted to be grimacing. Resident #69 was asked 
by the surveyor "dolor" (pain)? Resident #69 replied 
"see" (yes) "mucho" (a lot) and grabbed her right leg 
at the knee. Resident #69 proceeded to uncover her 
right leg. When she uncovered her right leg Resident 
#69 began grimacing, crying, and moaning. A pillow was
observed under her lower right leg. There was light 
blue/ purple colored bruising along her right shin and
to the top of her right knee. Her right lower leg and 
knee had visible swelling present. Resident #69 said 
pain was "mucho, diez" (a lot, 10). Resident #69's 
roommate was in the room who was also Spanish speaking.
The roommate approached Resident #69's bed while the 
surveyor was in the room. The roommate translated that
Resident #69 stated she had fallen on Saturday in 
bathroom and had a lot of pain in her leg. 

An additional interview was conducted with Resident #69
on 6/12/25 at 2:13 PM with Physical Therapy Assistant 
(PTA) #1 providing translation. Resident #69 reported 
she fell in the bathroom when staff were assisting her
off the toilet. She said she fell onto her right knee 
and had pain immediately, she rated the pain as 9/10. 
Resident #69 reported after she fell her knee had hurt
with any movement and when it was at rest. She said it
had felt like her knee was constantly being torn apart.

A telephone interview was conducted with NA #6 on 
6/10/25 at 3:35 PM. NA #6 reported that she worked the
night shift (7:00 pm to 7:00 am) on Saturday 6/7/25. 
She said at the start of her shift around 7:00 PM she 
was doing rounds and Resident #69's roommate was in the
doorway of their room and asked her to come into the 
room. The roommate told her Resident #69 was having bad
pain in her right knee. NA #6 recalled Resident #69 was
in bed and she looked at Resident #69's right knee and
the top of her kneecap was bruised. NA #6 explained 
that the roommate assisted with translating for 
Resident #69 and she asked what had happened. NA #6 
stated Resident #69 said she had fallen earlier that 
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day in the bathroom on her knee. She stated Resident 
#69 was asking for something for pain. NA #6 stated the
night shift nurse (Nurse #9) was outside of the door 
when she was talking to Resident #69 and had heard the
conversation. NA #6 stated Nurse #9 told her she did 
not get anything in report about Resident #69 falling.
NA #6 said she went and reported what Resident #69 was
saying to the day shift Nursing Supervisor. She 
recalled the Nursing Supervisor said she did not know 
anything about Resident #69 falling. She said the 
Nursing Supervisor went to check on Resident #69. She 
recalled Resident #69 had pain during the night and 
that she reported it to Nurse #9. NA #6 said she went 
to Resident #69's room around 6:15 AM Sunday (6/8/25) 
to provide incontinent care. She reported when she 
changed the position of the bed and laid it flat to 
provide care, Resident #69 started shaking and 
indicated her knee was hurting. NA #6 stated Resident 
#69 indicated her knee was hurting by grabbing her 
knee, grimacing, and crying out. NA #6 stated it was 
shift change and she reported Resident #69 having pain
to Nurse #9 and told the nurse she needed something for
pain. 

An interview was conducted on 6/10/25 at 2:15 PM with 
Nurse #9. Nurse #9 recalled she went to Resident #69's
room to give her nighttime medications Saturday night 
(6/7/25). She did not recall the time. Nurse #9 
explained she asked Resident #69 if she was hurting and
she did not get a response from her. She explained 
Resident #69 spoke Spanish and Nurse #9 stated she was
not sure if Resident #69 understood or not when she had
asked her about pain. Nurse #9 stated Resident #69 was
not grimacing or crying and did not have any indicators
of pain. Nurse #9 reported she checked on Resident #69
several times during the night and every time she 
checked on her Resident #69 was asleep. Nurse #9 stated
Resident #69 slept the entire shift up until shift 
change and no one reported her having pain during the 
shift. 

A telephone interview was conducted with the day shift
(7:00 am to 7:00 pm) weekend Nursing Supervisor on 
6/10/25 at 11:50 AM. The Nursing Supervisor stated a 
Nurse Aide (NA) came and got her around shift change on
Saturday (6/7/25) around 7:30 PM and asked her to check
on Resident #69. She reported the NA told her Resident
#69 was saying she had fallen and was having pain in 
her right knee. She said she could not remember the 
name of the NA who came and got her. The Nursing 
Supervisor explained she went to Resident #69's room to
assess her. She said Resident #69 was in pain and said
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her knee was hurting when she saw her. The Nursing 
Supervisor said she updated the night shift nurse 
(Nurse #9) what was going on and then went to find the
day shift nurse (Nurse #8). The Nursing Supervisor 
reported she asked Nurse #8 if Resident #69 had fallen
during the shift and Nurse #8 reported she did not know
anything about Resident #69 having a fall. She stated 
she updated Nurse #8 on what Resident #69 was reporting
and told her what she needed to do. The Nursing 
Supervisor said she told Nurse #8 she needed to call 
the physician and the Director of Nursing (DON). The 
Nursing Supervisor stated she had also made the 
oncoming night shift nurse (Nurse #9) aware of what was
going on and what Resident #69 was reporting. The 
Nursing Supervisor stated when she returned on Sunday 
there was no documentation to indicate anything had 
been done for Resident #69. The Nursing Supervisor said
she went to assess Resident #69 on Sunday around 11:00
AM and that she was still hurting. The Nursing 
Supervisor stated she knew Resident #69 was in pain 
because she was grimacing and holding her right leg. 
She stated when she looked at Resident #69's knee on 
Sunday there was swelling and bruising to the top of 
her knee. The Nursing Supervisor said she talked to 
Nurse #10, who was Resident #69's assigned nurse on 
Sunday day shift and asked him if he got anything in 
report about Resident #69 falling. She stated she could
not remember if Nurse #10 had said yes or no. The 
Nursing Supervisor indicated she spoke to Resident 
#69's Family Member on the phone on Sunday. She said 
the Family Member reported Resident #69 told him she 
had fallen and was having pain. The Nursing Supervisor
explained that she contacted the on-call provider on 
Sunday about Resident #69's pain and the fall she 
reported. She stated the on-call provider ordered an 
x-ray of Resident #69's right leg and as needed 
ibuprofen for pain. The Nursing Supervisor stated she 
called Resident #69's Family Member back and updated 
him on the new orders for Resident #69. 

Multiple attempts were made to speak with Nurse #10. He
was unavailable to be interviewed. 

An interview was conducted with NA #7 on 6/10/25 at 
10:46 AM. She was assigned NA for Resident #69 on day 
shift Saturday and Sunday. She stated Resident #69 did
not complain of any pain or have any indicators of pain
during her shift on Saturday (6/7/25). NA #7 reported 
when she returned on Sunday Resident #69 was having 
pain. She recalled checking on Resident #69 between 
8:30 am and 9:00 am on Sunday and that Resident #69 was
complaining of pain in her right knee/ leg. She said 
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Continued from page 65
Resident #69 was grimacing and grabbing her knee. NA #7
stated she told Nurse #10 Resident #69 was having pain
in her right leg/ knee. NA #7 recalled Nurse #10 saying
he had already given Resident #69 her morning 
medications and there had been Tylenol in her morning 
medication and that he would be there in a second. NA 
#7 reported Nurse #10 did go and check on Resident #69
about 15-20 minutes later. NA #7 stated she went to 
provide incontinent care to Resident #69 around 10:00 
AM and that she could tell her knee was still hurting 
because of her facial expressions, she said Resident 
#69 was grimacing and closing her eyes. NA #7 stated 
Resident #69 did not cry or yell out but that she could
tell she was hurting. NA #7 stated she went and told 
Nurse #10 that Resident #69 was still hurting and that
Nurse #10 said "okay". NA #7 stated she provided 
incontinent care to Resident #69 again after lunch and
she was still having pain. NA #7 indicated she did not
notice a change in Resident #69's level of pain from 
earlier in the shift and felt like it was about the 
same. She recalled Resident #69 was grabbing her right
leg and grimacing, she reported she told Nurse #10 
again and that Nurse #10 told her he would go check on
Resident #69 and was going to talk to the Nursing 
Supervisor. 

Resident #69's June 2025 medication administration 
record (MAR) revealed an every shift pain assessment. 
On 6/7/25 Resident #69's pain was documented as a 0 by
Nurse #9 for the evening shift and night shift. 

A telephone interview was conducted on 6/9/25 at 3:19 
PM with Resident #69's Family Member. The Family Member
stated they received a phone call from Resident #69 on
Sunday (6/8/25). He said resident #69 was crying and 
said she was hurting. He reported Resident #69 said she
had fallen the night before and could not sleep all 
night because she was in a lot of pain. The Family 
Member explained he called and spoke with the Nursing 
Supervisor on Sunday and asked about the fall, pain 
medication, and if an x-ray was going to be done. The 
Family Member said the Nursing Supervisor indicated she
would call the physician. 

A nursing note dated 6/8/25 at 1:30 PM by the Nursing 
Supervisor read: "[family member] called about getting
an x-ray and getting something for pain at the right 
knee for [Resident #69]. Resident stated she is having
pain in her right knee. Nurse evaluated right knee. 
There was inflammation at site. This nurse spoke with 
the on call doctor to get an order for an x-ray, that 
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Continued from page 66
order has been called in to mobile x-ray. Nurse on cart
gave as needed (PRN) for pain. Will continue to follow
up. 

An every shift pain assessment on Resident #69's June 
2025 MAR, completed by Nurse #10 documented a pain 
level of 10 for 6/8/25 day shift and a pain level of 0
for the evening shift. A pain level of 2 was documented
for the night shift on 6/8/25 by Nurse #8. 

Review of Resident #69's June 2025 Medication 
Administration Record (MAR) revealed the following 
orders: 

- An order dated 6/2/25 that read: Acetaminophen 325 
milligram (mg) give two tablets by mouth every eight 
hours as needed for pain for 14 days. There was no 
documentation of the medication being administered from
6/7/25 through 6/9/25. 

-An order dated 6/8/25 that read: Ibuprofen 600 mg give
one tablet by mouth every six hours as needed for 
inflammation for 5 days. The MAR indicated the order 
had been entered at 2:25 PM. The MAR documented the 
medication as administered by Nurse #10 on 6/8/25 at 
3:52 PM for a pain level of 10. The MAR further 
documented the medication was ineffective. The MAR 
documented the medication was administered again on 
6/8/25 at 11:34 PM by Nurse #3 for a pain level of 6 
and that the medication was effective. 

An x-ray report dated 6/8/25 read: "There are 
nondisplaced fractures of the proximal tibia and 
fibular neck. There are no bony lesions. Degenerative 
changes are noted. Diffuse osteopenia is noted. The 
soft tissues are unremarkable. Impression: Acute 
proximal lower leg fractures." 

A telephone interview was conducted with Nurse #3 on 
6/12/25 at 6:25 AM. She stated she was Resident #69's 
assigned nurse on Sunday (6/8/25) during night shift .
Nurse #3 said she received in report from the day shift
nurse, Nurse #10 that Resident #69 had a fractured 
knee, and she had a new order for PRN pain medication 
had been put in for her. It was reported to her by 
Nurse #10 that Resident #69 had pain earlier during his
shift and he had given her pain medication. Nurse #3 
recalled Resident #69's roommate came and got her 
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Continued from page 67
during the night and let her know Resident #69 was 
having pain. She did not remember the time. Nurse #3 
said she checked on Resident #69 and observed her 
having pain. Resident #69 was pointing at her right leg
and she could tell she was having pain by her facial 
expression. Nurse #3 said she gave Resident #69 the PRN
ibuprofen. Nurse #3 reported she went back and checked
on Resident #69 again about an hour later and she was 
asleep. Nurse #3 reported she went back to Resident 
#69's room to administer early morning medications to 
her roommate and Resident #69 was still asleep. Nurse 
#3 said she reported to the oncoming dayshift nurse 
(Nurse #4) Monday morning, what was going on with 
Resident #69, that she had a fracture, and what 
Resident #69 had listed PRN for pain. 

An interview was conducted with Nurse #4 on 6/9/25 at 
11:01 AM. Nurse #4 stated she spoke with NP #1 this 
morning about Resident #69's fracture and pain. She 
stated NP #1 ordered PRN hydrocodone/ acetaminophen 
(pain medication) 5/325 mg for Resident #69. Nurse #4 
reported she administered the pain medication this 
morning around 9:30 AM to Resident #69. 

A pain level of 7 was documented by Nurse #4 on 
Resident #69's June 2025 MAR every shift pain 
assessment for 6/9/25 day shift. 

An active order dated 6/9/25 entered at 9:00 AM was 
present on Resident #69's June 2025 MAR that read: 
hydrocodone-acetaminophen (pain medication) oral tablet
5-325 mg, every 8 hours as needed for right leg 
fracture for 7 days. The MAR documented the medication
was administered at 9:34 AM by Nurse #4 for a pain 
level of 7. The MAR documented the medication as being
effective. 

An interview was conducted with NP #1 on 6/10/25 at 
4:16 PM. NP #1 reported she had seen Resident #69 on 
Monday morning (6/9/25) and had used an interpreter 
during the visit to translate what was being said. She
stated Resident #69 reported she had fallen on 
Saturday. NP #1 explained she had reviewed the x-ray 
results of Resident #69 right leg this morning and she
had an acute fracture of her tibia and fibula. NP #1 
said Resident #69 told her she was in pain when she saw
her this morning. She further stated Resident #69 told
her she had been in pain all Saturday night and Sunday
morning. NP #1 reported Resident #69 was in a lot of 
pain and crying when she saw her this morning. She 
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Continued from page 68
stated she ordered the hydrocodone PRN every eight 
hours for Resident #69 this morning and Nurse #4 had 
given her a dose. NP #1 stated she told the staff to 
call her if every eight hours was not enough and she 
would adjust the frequency so Resident #69 could have 
pain medication every 4 or 6 hours. NP #1 did not think
PRN ibuprofen was enough to treat pain from a fracture.
She explained Nurse #4 called her around 3:03 PM asking
for more pain medication for Resident #69 but NP #1 
said she had just spoken to someone at the facility a 
few minutes before Nurse #4 called confirming orders to
send Resident #69 to the Emergency Room (ER) for 
evaluation. 

An interview was conducted with the Director of Nursing
(DON), The Regional Clinical Director, and the 
Administrator on 6/12/25 at 4:00 PM. They said if 
someone was having that much pain, they would expect 
the staff to call the provider about her pain. 

. 

F0700 F0700

SS = D

Bedrails 

CFR(s): 483.25(n)(1)-(4) 

§483.25(n) Bed Rails. 

The facility must attempt to use appropriate 
alternatives prior to installing a side or bed rail. If
a bed or side rail is used, the facility must ensure 
correct installation, use, and maintenance of bed 
rails, including but not limited to the following 
elements. 

§483.25(n)(1) Assess the resident for risk of 
entrapment from bed rails prior to installation. 

§483.25(n)(2) Review the risks and benefits of bed 
rails with the resident or resident representative and
obtain informed consent prior to installation. 

§483.25(n)(3) Ensure that the bed's dimensions are 
appropriate for the resident's size and weight. 

§483.25(n)(4) Follow the manufacturers' recommendations
and specifications for installing and maintaining bed 
rails. 
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Continued from page 69

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on observations, record review, and staff 
interviews, the facility failed to assess the risks of
entrapment and complete bed rail assessments and failed
to obtain informed consent prior to the installation 
for 2 of 3 residents reviewed for bed rails (Resident 
#4 and Resident #76). 

Findings Included: 

1. Resident #4 was admitted to the facility 01/21/25 
with diagnoses including dementia and Parkinson's 
disease (a brain disorder that can cause uncontrollable
movements). 

A review of Resident #4's electronic medical records 
revealed no bed rail assessments had been completed 
since admission to the facility on 01/21/25. 

The significant change in status Minimum Data Set (MDS)
assessment dated 04/21/25 revealed Resident #4 was 
rarely or never understood, and her cognition was 
severely impaired. The MDS indicated Resident #4's 
range of motion was impaired on both sides of the upper
and lower extremities, and she was dependent on staff 
assistance to roll left and right. The MDS revealed 
Resident #4's ability to move from lying to sitting on
the side of the bed was not attempted due to medical or
safety concerns and bed rails were not used as a 
physical restraint. 

An active physician's order revealed a pressure-reduced
mattress was ordered on 4/23/25. 

During an observation on 06/12/25 at 2:28 PM, Resident
#4 was resting in bed. Bilateral quarter length bed 
rails located at the head of bed were in an up 
position. Resident #4 was being repositioned by Nurse 
Aide (NA) #3 and was able to follow cues to grab and 
hold on to the bed rails with assistance to roll left 
and right. An air mattress was in place and inflated. 
There was no space between the air mattress and bed 
rails and the rails were secured to the bed frame. 

During an interview on 06/12/25 at 2:28 PM, NA #3 
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Continued from page 70
revealed Resident #4 required one person assistance to
roll from left to right for bed mobility. NA #3 
revealed Resident #4 was able to understand simple cues
to grab and hold on to the bed rail, but she was unsure
the resident could physically use the bed rail without
assistance. 

An interview was conducted on 06/13/25 at 1:12 PM with
Nurse #2, the assigned nurse for Resident #4. Nurse #2
revealed Resident #4 required staff assistance to move
side to side in the bed. Nurse #2 revealed bed rail 
assessments were included as part of the nurse's packet
and completed upon admission and if used completed 
quarterly. Nurse #2 revealed Resident #4's cognition 
was impaired and for a resident cognitively impaired 
the Responsible Party would need to give consent for 
the use of bed rails. 

Attempt to interview Resident #4's Responsible Party on
06/13/25 at 9:55 AM was unsuccessful. 

An interview was conducted on 06/12/25 at 11:15 AM with
the Rehab Therapy Director. The Rehab Therapy Director
revealed a resident with poor cognition was at risk for
entrapment or injury and not a good candidate for the 
use of bed rails and needed to be evaluated based on 
individual needs and/or case by case. She further 
revealed if a resident's cognition was impaired and 
they were unable to consent for the use of bed rails 
the Responsible Party would need to give consent. She 
revealed therapy did complete bed rails assessments 
when nursing requested and she thought nursing 
completed ongoing bed rail assessments. She revealed 
she was new to the facility since 04/2025 and it was 
discussed there was a need to implement a process for 
bed rail assessments and therapy would complete 
assessments, but she had not heard anything else about
the process since last discussed on 05/13/25. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 12:55 PM, the 
Director of Nursing (DON) revealed she was aware bed 
rail assessments were not completed. She revealed the 
completion of bed rail assessments was a collective 
effort that included therapy and nursing and were done
as needed and when a request was made. 

A joint interview was conducted on 06/13/25 at 2:55 PM
with the Administrator and Regional Clinical Director 
of Operations. The Regional Clinical Director of 
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Continued from page 71
Operations revealed bed rail assessments should be 
completed prior to the bed rails being placed on the 
bed and then quarterly. The Regional Clinical Director
of Operations revealed Resident #4's bed rail 
assessment would need to be completed by therapy and 
discussed with nursing. She further revealed that 
maintenance should inspect bed rails properly fit and 
were secured to the bed and ensure there was no space 
between the mattress and bed rails for a resident to 
become entrapped including when the air mattress was 
newly placed. The Administrator confirmed bed rails 
assessments should be completed prior to being placed 
on the bed, upon admission, and quarterly. 

2. Resident #76 was admitted to the facility on 
03/18/25 with diagnoses including non-displaced 
fracture of the right humerus and osteoporosis. 

A review of Resident #76's electronic medical records 
revealed she was her own Responsible Party. 

A review of Resident #76's electronic medical records 
revealed no bed rail assessments had been completed 
since admission to the facility on 03/18/25. 

The admission Minimum Data Set (MDS) assessment dated 
03/22/25 revealed Resident #76 was rarely or never 
understood, and her cognition was moderately impaired.
The MDS indicated Resident #76's range of motion was 
impaired on one side of her upper extremity and 
substantial to maximal assistance was needed to roll 
left to right and move from a lying to sitting on the 
side of the bed. The MDS revealed Resident #76 was able
to walk 150 feet with supervision and bed rails were 
not used as a physical restraint. 

During an observation on 06/10/25 at 12:22 PM, Resident
#76 was sitting upright in bed eating lunch with the 
head of the bed raised approximately 90 degrees. 
Quarter length bilateral bed rails located at the head
of bed were in the up position. The bed rails were 
secured to the bed frame and there was no space between
the mattress or rails. 

During an observation on 06/11/25 at 10:20 AM, Resident
#76 walked around in her room and was able to stand 
from a sitting position off the side of the bed adlib 
(as desired) without assistance. Bilateral quarter bed
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Continued from page 72
rails were in the up position and Resident #76 did not
use the rails when she stood up from the bed. Resident
#76 did not verbally respond to questions and did not 
confirm she used the bed rails for mobility. The bed 
rails were secured to the bed frame and there was no 
space between the mattress or rails. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 2:29 PM, NA #3 
revealed Resident #76 was able to roll left and right,
stand up from the bed and walk adlib without staff 
assistance. 

An interview was conducted on 06/13/25 at 1:12 PM with
Nurse #2, the assigned nurse for Resident #76. Nurse #2
revealed Resident #76 was able to roll left and right 
in bed and use the bed rails for mobility and walked 
about the facility without assistance. Nurse #2 
revealed bed rail assessments were included as part of
the nurse's packet and completed upon admission and if
used completed quarterly. Nurse #2 revealed Resident 
#76's cognition was impaired and for a resident 
cognitively impaired the Responsible Party would need 
to give consent for the use of bed rails. 

An interview was conducted on 06/12/25 at 11:15 AM with
the Rehab Therapy Director. The Rehab Therapy Director
revealed a resident with poor cognition was at risk for
entrapment or injury and not a good candidate for the 
use of bed rails and needed to be evaluated based on 
individual needs and/or case by case. She further 
revealed if a resident's cognition was impaired and 
they were unable to consent for the use of bed rails 
the Responsible Party would need to give consent. She 
revealed therapy did complete bed rails assessments 
when nursing requested and she thought nursing 
completed ongoing bed rail assessments. She revealed 
she was new to the facility since 04/2025 and it was 
discussed there was a need to implement a process for 
bed rail assessments and therapy would complete 
assessments, but she had not heard anything else about
the process since it was discussed on 05/13/25. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 12:55 PM, the 
Director of Nursing (DON) revealed she was aware bed 
rail assessments were not completed. She revealed the 
completion of bed rail assessments was a collective 
effort that included therapy and nursing and were done
as needed and when a request was made. 
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Continued from page 73
A joint interview was conducted on 06/13/25 at 2:55 PM
with the Administrator and Regional Clinical Director 
of Operations. The Regional Clinical Director of 
Operations revealed bed rail assessments should be 
completed prior to the bed rail being placed on the bed
and then quarterly. She further revealed that 
maintenance should be inspecting bed rails properly fit
and were secured to the bed to ensure there was no 
space between the mattress and bed rails for a resident
to become entrapped. The Administrator confirmed bed 
rails assessments should be completed prior to being 
placed on the bed, upon admission, and quarterly. 

F0745 F0745

SS = D

Provision of Medically Related Social Service 

CFR(s): 483.40(d) 

§483.40(d) The facility must provide medically-related
social services to attain or maintain the highest 
practicable physical, mental and psychosocial 
well-being of each resident. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on record review, and staff, resident, family, 
and Nurse Practitioner interviews, the facility failed
to provide ongoing, consistent, effective means of 
communication for a resident (Resident #69) to be able
to communicate. Resident #69's primary language was 
Spanish, and she did not speak English. This deficient
practice occurred for 1 of 1 resident reviewed for 
medically related social services. 

Findings included: 

Resident #69 was admitted to the facility on 12/30/24.
Her diagnoses included cerebral infarction (stroke) and
hemiplegia (paralysis) affecting the dominant right 
side. 

The quarterly Minimum Data Set Assessment (MDS) dated 
4/22/25 revealed Resident #69 was cognitively intact. 
It was documented on the MDS Resident #69's preferred 
language was Spanish, and she needed an interpreter. 

A care plan dated 1/12/25 read: Resident #69 has a 
communication problem related to language barrier; 
resident speaks Spanish language. The care plan goal 
was for her to be able to make basic needs known. The 
care plan interventions included anticipating and 
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Continued from page 74
meeting needs. To be conscious of position when in 
groups, activities, dining room to promote proper 
communication with others. Discuss with resident/ 
family concerns or feelings regarding communication 
difficulty. encourage resident to continue stating 
thoughts even if resident is having difficulty, focus 
on a word or phrase that makes sense, or respond to the
feeling she is trying to express. Ensure/ provide a 
safe environment. Monitor/ record confounding problems.
Monitor/ document physical/ nonverbal indicators of 
discomfort or distress, and follow-up as needed. 
Monitor/ document frustration level, wait 30 seconds 
before providing resident with word. Monitor/ document
resident ability to express and comprehend language, 
speak on an adult level speaking clearly and slower 
than normal. 

An observation and interview were conducted with 
Resident #69 on 6/9/24 at 10:52 AM. Resident #69 was 
observed in her room in her bed covered with a sheet. 
She was noted to be grimacing. When the surveyor spoke
to Resident #69, she started speaking in Spanish. The 
Surveyor asked Resident #69 "habals ingles" (you speak
English)? and Resident #69 replied "no". The roommate 
approached Resident #69's bed while the surveyor was in
the room and translated what Resident #69 was saying. 

An additional interview was conducted on 6/12/25 at 
2:13 PM with Physical Therapy Assistant (PTA) #1 
providing translation. Resident #69 reported staff not
being able to understand her and her not being able to
let them know what she needs makes her feel very bad. 
When asked if she understood staff when they came to 
provide care, Resident #69 said "no not really". 
Resident #69 reported that her roommate was the only 
one who helped her communicate and that sometimes her 
roommate got upset because she got asked too much. 
Resident #69 stated staff did not try to communicate 
with her using their phones to translate. 

An interview was conducted with Nurse #4 on 6/9/25 at 
11:01 AM. Nurse #4 stated Resident #69's roommate could
speak English and Spanish and usually could interpret 
what Resident #69 needed. She stated the roommate would
ring the bell if Resident #69 needed something and told
staff what she needed. Nurse #4 reported sometimes 
there were NAs (Nurse Aides) who could speak Spanish 
and that one of the therapists knew Spanish. Nurse #4 
said if no one was around that spoke Spanish then she 
looked for non-verbal cues such as facial grimacing for
pain. She said sometimes Resident #69 would use 
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Continued from page 75
gestures and point at her mouth if she was hungry. 
Nurse #4 said there was an app on her phone for 
translation but that she had never used it. 

An interview was conducted with NA #8 on 6/10/25 at 
10:21 AM. NA #8 said she had cared for Resident #69 and
reported she understood a little Spanish and could 
understand a little bit of what Resident #69 said. She
said it depended on what Resident #69 was talking about
whether she could understand her or not. NA #8 
explained if she did not understand Resident #69, she 
would ask her roommate. She said her roommate was 
usually in the room. NA #8 said if the roommate was not
in the room she would try to use "google translate". NA
#8 stated the facility had not told her how or what to
do to communicate with Resident #69. 

An interview was conducted with NA #7 on 6/10/25 at 
10:46 AM. She was assigned NA for Resident #69 on day 
shift (7:00 am to 7:00 pm) on Saturday (6/7/25) and 
Sunday (6/8/25). NA #7 stated she spoke very little 
Spanish. She explained Resident #69's roommate also 
spoke Spanish and could speak English as well. She said
Resident #69's roommate rang the bell if Resident #69 
needed something and lets the staff know what Resident
#69 needs. NA #7 reported she communicated with 
Resident #69 by using gestures to indicate the type of
care she was going to provide. NA #7 said she has a 
translation app on her phone that she used to 
communicate with Resident #69 sometimes. She explained
that if Resident #69's roommate was in the room she 
used her to communicate, but if she was not in the 
room, she would use the app. The Surveyor asked if 
Resident #69's roommate was reliable to provide 
translation, NA #7 replied that she had "dementia" and
said she gets confused sometimes. 

A telephone interview was conducted with the day shift
weekend Nursing Supervisor on 6/10/25 at 11:50 AM. The
Nursing Supervisor stated she used Resident #69's 
roommate to communicate with Resident #69. She reported
the facility had not provided her with information or 
told her of any translation services that she should be
used to communicate with individuals who did not speak
English. 

An interview was conducted on 6/10/25 at 1:49 PM with 
Nurse #8. Nurse #8 said she had worked day shift on 
6/7/25 and had been the assigned nurse for Resident 
#69. She explained Resident #69 spoke Spanish and did 
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Continued from page 76
not speak English. Nurse #8 reported she had not been 
told how to communicate with Resident #69 and she 
stated she had used gestures to communicate with 
Resident #69. 

An interview was conducted on 6/10/25 at 2:15 PM with 
Nurse #9. She explained she worked night shift (7:00 pm
to 7:00 pm) Saturday 6/7/25 and had been Resident #69's
assigned nurse. She explained Resident #69 spoke 
Spanish and did not understand English. Nurse #9 
reported no one had told her how to communicate with 
Resident #69. 

A telephone interview was conducted with NA #6 on 
6/10/25 at 3:35 PM. NA #6 reported Resident #69 spoke 
very few English words and that her roommate translated
for her a lot. 

An interview was conducted with Nurse #3 on 6/12/25 at
6:25 AM. She stated she was Resident #69's assigned 
nurse on Sunday during night shift. Nurse #3 said she 
tried to use the app on her phone to communicate with 
Resident #69, but it was hard to use it for 
communication. Nurse #3 reported the facility had not 
told her how to communicate with Resident #69. Nurse #3
reported she used what she had so she could communicate
as much as possible with Resident #69 but that she had
not gotten anything specific from the facility on what
to use to communicate with her. 

An interview was conducted with NP #1 on 6/10/25 at 
4:16 PM. NP #1 reported she used an interpreter service
to translate when she saw Resident #69. She reported 
she was familiar with Resident #69's roommate. NP #1 
reported the roommate was not a reliable interpreter 
for staff to be using and the roommate was not medical.
NP #1 stated staff should be using a translator service
to communicate with Resident #69. NP #1 explained when
she saw Resident #69 this morning, she had said no one
had spoken to her in Spanish and she had asked the 
Administrator about it. She reported Resident #69 had 
been asking for pain medication and for staff to 
elevate her leg and that staff did not understand. NP 
#1 stated the Administrator had told her the facility 
had a translator service, but NP #1 stated she had 
never seen anyone use it. 

An interview was conducted with the Social Worker (SW)
on 6/11/25 at 10:25 AM. The SW reported he was not sure
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Continued from page 77
who would set up translation services or what services
staff were supposed to use to communicate with 
non-English speaking residents. He said he was not sure
but would find out. The SW indicated he personally did
not know how staff communicated with Resident #69 or 
what was supposed to be in place for communication for
her but that he would find out. The SW stated Resident
#69's roommate was Spanish speaking but was stronger 
with Spanish than English communicating. The SW 
reporter said Resident #69 roommate did have a 
diagnosis of dementia and that he did not know if she 
would be reliable for translation. The SW stated when 
he had done Resident #69's assessments he had used her
family member to translate. The SW explained he had not
been told by the facility about any translation 
services that should be used. He said there should be a
defined way for staff to communicate with Resident #69
and was not really sure why there was not. 

An interview was conducted with the Director of Nursing
(DON), The Regional Clinical Director, and the 
Administrator on 6/12/25 at 4:00 PM. They acknowledged
there should be translation services in place to 
communicate with Resident #69. The Regional Clinical 
Director stated there was nothing in place but that it
was in the process of getting set up now. The Regional
Clinical Director stated they had started working on 
that this week. 

F0755 F0755

SS = D

Pharmacy Srvcs/Procedures/Pharmacist/Records 

CFR(s): 483.45(a)(b)(1)-(3) 

§483.45 Pharmacy Services 

The facility must provide routine and emergency drugs 
and biologicals to its residents, or obtain them under
an agreement described in §483.70(f). The facility may
permit unlicensed personnel to administer drugs if 
State law permits, but only under the general 
supervision of a licensed nurse. 

§483.45(a) Procedures. A facility must provide 
pharmaceutical services (including procedures that 
assure the accurate acquiring, receiving, dispensing, 
and administering of all drugs and biologicals) to meet
the needs of each resident. 

§483.45(b) Service Consultation. The facility must 
employ or obtain the services of a licensed pharmacist
who- 
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Continued from page 78

§483.45(b)(1) Provides consultation on all aspects of 
the provision of pharmacy services in the facility. 

§483.45(b)(2) Establishes a system of records of 
receipt and disposition of all controlled drugs in 
sufficient detail to enable an accurate reconciliation;
and 

§483.45(b)(3) Determines that drug records are in order
and that an account of all controlled drugs is 
maintained and periodically reconciled. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on record review and interviews with the staff 
and the Nurse Practitioner (NP), the facility failed to
have effective systems in place for acquiring a 
scheduled opioid pain medication when nursing staff 
failed to request a prescription from the medical 
provider to avoid a gap in medication administration 
when refilling a controlled medication, and failed to 
utilize pharmaceutical resources in Pyxis (an automated
dispensing machine that provided secure medication 
storage) which resulted in Resident #139 missing 3 days
of a scheduled pain medication. This deficient practice
occurred for 1 of 8 residents reviewed for pharmacy 
services (Resident #139). 

The findings included: 

Resident #139 was admitted to the facility on 11/28/23
with diagnoses including osteoporosis. She expired in 
the facility on 03/13/25. 

The physician's order dated 03/05/24 revealed Resident
#139 had an order to receive 1 tablet of tramadol (an 
opioid pain medication used to treat moderate to severe
pain) 50 milligrams (mg) by mouth once daily in the 
evening for generalized pain. 

The January 2025 Medication Administration Record (MAR)
revealed the last tablet of Resident #139's tramadol 
was administered by Nurse #5 on 01/01/25 around 5:00 
PM. Resident #139 did not receive her scheduled daily 
tramadol from 01/02/25 to 01/04/25 as it was initialed
by Nurse #6 with a "9" on the MAR which coded as "see 
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Continued from page 79
progress notes" on 01/02/25; and initialed by Nurse #2
with a "9" again on 01/03/25 and 01/04/25. 

A review of Resident #139's medical records revealed no
progress notes were documented on 01/02/25. 

A review of nurse's progress note documented by Nurse 
#2 on 01/03/25 revealed Nurse #2 had initiated the 
refilling process and was waiting for the NP to sign 
the prescription for Resident #139's tramadol. 

On 01/04/25 at 6:25 PM, Nurse #2 documented she called
the pharmacy to follow up with the status of Resident 
#139's tramadol. She was told by the pharmacy staff 
that Resident #139's tramadol would be delivered on the
next run, and it would arrive around midnight. 

A review of Pyxis records and inventory list for 
January 2025 revealed 250 different medications were 
kept in the Pyxis for emergency uses. Further review of
the Pyxis Inventory Replenishment Report dated 01/15/25
revealed the facility had 13 tablets of tramadol 50 mg
in the Pyxis. 

During an interview conducted on 06/11/25 at 10:47 AM,
Nurse #2 acknowledged that she provided care for 
Resident #139 on 01/03/25 and 01/04/25 on the first 
shift from 7:00 AM to 7:00 PM and confirmed Resident 
#139 did not receive her scheduled daily tramadol from
01/02/25 to 01/04/25. She recalled when she tried to 
administer tramadol for Resident #139 on 01/03/25 
around 5:00 PM, she found that the last tablet was 
administered by Nurse #5 on 01/01/25. Nurse #2 stated 
she initiated the refilling process through the 
pharmacy immediately that evening and had the whole 
process set up except needing the NP's signature. Then,
she checked Pyxis for a tablet of tramadol for Resident
#139 and unfortunately, she had issues logging in to 
Pyxis as she had not logged in for a while. She 
requested 2 other nurses working on the same shift to 
assist and log in to Pyxis, but they were unsuccessful.
Nurse #2 acknowledged that she did not notify the 
Director of Nursing (DON) about the issue related to 
Pyxis. Nurse #2 stated she communicated with the 
oncoming nurse (Nurse #7) regarding the incident during
shift transition. Before she started passing the 
evening medication around 4:00 PM on 01/04/25, Nurse #2
found out that the pharmacy had not delivered Resident
#139's tramadol. She called the pharmacy again at 4:30
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Continued from page 80
PM and was told that the pharmacy had received the 
prescription, and Resident #139's tramadol would be 
delivered on the next run arriving around midnight. She
indicated Nurse #5 who had administered the last tablet
of Resident #139's tramadol on 01/01/25 should have 
requested the prescription for the scheduled tramadol.
Nurse #2 indicated she was shocked to learn that Nurse
#6 who worked on the first shift from 7:00 AM to 7:00 
PM on 01/02/25, did not request the prescription for 
Resident #139's tramadol when it had run out. 
Otherwise, Resident #139 would not have to be out of 
the scheduled tramadol for 3 days in a row. Nurse #2 
explained she did not try to fill the prescription 
through the local back-up pharmacy on 01/04/25 as the 
pharmacy told her that they were on the way to deliver
the ordered tramadol. 

A phone interview was attempted with Nurse #5 on 
06/11/25 at 12:30 PM. Nurse #5 worked first shift on 
01/01/25 and administered the last tablet of tramadol 
for Resident #139. Nurse #5 stated she was busy when 
she answered the call and requested the Surveyor to 
call back at 8:00 PM in the evening. When the Surveyor
called again on 06/11/25 at 8:00 PM, Nurse #5 did not 
answer the call, and a voice message was left. Nurse #5
did not return the call. 

During a phone interview conducted on 06/11/25 at 12:36
PM, Nurse #6 who worked on first shift on 01/02/25 
stated he could not remember the incident related to 
Resident #139's tramadol that ran out in January 2025 
and unable to provide any pertinent information as he 
was an agency nurse. He recalled picking up a few 
shifts in the facility early January 2025. 

During an interview conducted on 06/12/25 at 12:55 PM,
the NP stated the missing of Resident #139's once daily
scheduled tramadol for 3 days in a row could have been
avoided if the staff had a sense of urgency to request
a prescription for the scheduled tramadol at least 7 
days before it ran out. The NP further stated she 
expected nursing staff to fully utilize the 
pharmaceutical resources in Pyxis, or the local back-up
pharmacy as needed as indicated. It was her expectation
for all the nurses to start the refilling process 
earlier to avoid any gaps in medication administration.

An interview was conducted with the DON on 06/13/25 at
10:12 AM. She stated all the nurses should start the 
refilling process at least 5-7 days before the last 
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Continued from page 81
pill was used up to avoid gaps in medication 
administration, especially for those controlled 
medications that could take a longer time. She stated 
the pharmacy delivered 2 times daily at 4:00 PM and 
mid-night. The root cause of this incident was lack of
a sense of urgency among nursing staff. It was her 
expectation for all the residents to receive their 
medications as ordered in a timely manner. 

During an interview conducted on 06/13/25 at 1:11 PM, 
the Administrator expected all the nurses to have a 
sense of urgency to start the refilling process at 
least 5-7 days before the medication ran out to ensure
continuous supply of medication as needed as indicated.
She indicated the incident was caused by multiple 
factors. She expected nursing staff to fully utilize 
the resources in Pyxis and the local back-up pharmacy 
as needed to meet the pharmaceutical needs of the 
residents. 

F0760 F0760

SS = D

Residents are Free of Significant Med Errors 

CFR(s): 483.45(f)(2) 

The facility must ensure that its- 

§483.45(f)(2) Residents are free of any significant 
medication errors. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on record review and interviews with the staff 
and the Nurse Practitioner (NP), the facility failed to
prevent a significant medication error when nursing 
staff failed to administer tramadol (opioid pain 
medication) to Resident #139 for three consecutive 
days. This deficient practice occurred for 1 of 9 
residents reviewed for significant medication errors 
(Resident #139). 

The findings included: 

Resident #139 was admitted to the facility on 11/28/23
with diagnoses including osteoporosis. She expired in 
the facility on 03/13/25. 

The quarterly Minimum Data Set (MDS) dated 03/07/25 
coded Resident #139 with severely impaired cognition. 
She had adequate vision and hearing with clear speech.
The MDS indicated Resident #139 received both scheduled
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Continued from page 82
and "as needed" pain medications including opioid 
during the 7-day review period. 

The care plan for pain initiated on 12/07/23 revealed 
Resident #139 was at risk of pain. The goals were to 
remain free of interruptions in normal activities due 
to pain through the review date. Interventions included
administering analgesia (pain relievers) as ordered by
the physician and notifying the physician if 
interventions were unsuccessful. 

The physician's order dated 03/05/24 revealed Resident
#139 had an order to receive 1 tablet of tramadol (used
to treat moderate to severe pain) 50 milligrams (mg) by
mouth once daily in the evening for generalized pain. 

On 05/18/24, the physician initiated an order for 
Resident #139 to receive 2 tablets of Acetaminophen 
(Tylenol) 325 mg by mouth once every 8 hours as needed
(PRN) for pain. 

The January 2025 Medication Administration Record (MAR)
revealed the last tablet of Resident #139's tramadol 
was administered by Nurse #5 on 01/01/25 around 5:00 
PM. Resident #139 did not receive her scheduled daily 
tramadol from 01/02/25 to 01/04/25 as it was initialed
by Nurse #6 with a "9" on the MAR which coded as "see 
progress notes" on 01/02/25; and initialed by Nurse #2
with a "9" again on 01/03/25 and 01/04/25. 

Further review of the January 2025 MAR revealed when 
Resident #139 was out of tramadol from 01/02/25 through
01/04/25, the MAR indicated she had received 2 PRN 
Tylenol 325 mg tablets on 01/03/25 in the evening. The
MAR documented Resident #139 with a pain scale of 0 out
of 10 on 01/02/25, 2 out of 10 on 01/03/25, and 0 out 
of 10 on 01/04/25. (Pain scale of 0 means no pain and a
pain scale of 10 is the worst pain). 

A review of Resident #139's medical records revealed no
progress notes were documented on 01/02/25. 

A review of nurse's progress notes documented by Nurse
#2 on 01/03/25 revealed Resident #139 had received 2 
Tylenol 325 mg tablet on 01/03/25 at 6:09 PM. Nurse #2
documented that she had initiated the refilling process
and was waiting for the NP to sign the prescription for
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Resident #139's tramadol. 

On 01/03/25 at 11:39 PM, Nurse #7 followed up with the
PRN Tylenol and documented it was effective with the 
pain scale of 0 out of 10. 

On 01/04/25 at 6:25 PM Nurse #2 documented she called 
the pharmacy to follow up with the status of Resident 
#139's tramadol. She was told by the pharmacy staff 
that Resident #139's tramadol would be delivered on the
next run, and it would arrive around midnight. 

A review of Pyxis records and inventory list for 
January 2025 revealed 250 different medications were 
kept in the Pyxis for emergency uses. Further review of
the Pyxis Inventory Replenishment Report dated 01/15/25
revealed the facility had 13 tablets of tramadol 50 mg
in the Pyxis. 

During an interview conducted on 06/11/25 at 10:47 AM,
Nurse #2 acknowledged that she provided care for 
Resident #139 on 01/03/25 and 01/04/25 on the first 
shift from 7:00 AM to 7:00 PM and confirmed Resident 
#139 did not receive her scheduled daily tramadol from
01/02/25 to 01/04/25. She recalled when she tried to 
administer tramadol for Resident #139 on 01/03/25 
around 5:00 PM, she found that the last tablet was 
administered by Nurse #5 on 01/01/25. Nurse #2 stated 
she initiated the refilling process through the 
pharmacy immediately that evening and had the whole 
process set up except needing the NP's signature. She 
updated Resident #139 about what had happened and asked
her if she had any pain. Initially, Resident #139 
stated she was fine. However, when she rechecked 
Resident #139 about one hour later, Resident #139 
stated she had a pain scale of 2 out of 10 and would 
like to have some pain medication. She offered Resident
#139's the PRN Tylenol, and it was accepted by Resident
#139 and administered. After she administered the 
Tylenol, she continued to monitor, and Resident #139 
did not show any physical signs of pain or voice pain 
that needed more pain medication. When she checked 
Resident #139 before leaving on 01/03/25 at 7:00 PM, 
Resident #139 was lying in the bed relaxed without any
complaint of pain. She communicated with the oncoming 
nurse (Nurse #7) regarding the incident during shift 
transition. Before she started passing the evening 
medication around 4:00 PM on 01/04/25, Nurse #2 found 
out that the pharmacy had not delivered Resident #139's
tramadol. She called the pharmacy again at 4:30 PM and
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Continued from page 84
was told that the pharmacy had received the 
prescription, and Resident #139's tramadol would be 
delivered on the next run arriving around midnight. 

A phone interview was attempted with Nurse #5 on 
06/11/25 at 12:30 PM. Nurse #5 worked first shift on 
01/01/25 and administered the last tablet of tramadol 
for Resident #139. Nurse #5 stated she was busy when 
she answered the call and requested the Surveyor to 
call back at 8:00 PM in the evening. When the Surveyor
called again on 06/11/25 at 8:00 PM, Nurse #5 did not 
answer the call, and a voice message was left. Nurse #5
did not return the call. 

During a phone interview conducted on 06/11/25 at 12:36
PM, Nurse #6 who worked on first shift on 01/02/25 
stated he could not remember the incident related to 
Resident #139's tramadol that ran out in January 2025 
and unable to provide any pertinent information as he 
was an agency nurse. He recalled picking up a few 
shifts in the facility early January 2025. 

During an interview conducted on 06/12/25 at 12:55 PM,
the NP stated missing the once daily scheduled tramadol
for 3 days in a row was a significant medication error
and pointed out that the incident could have been 
avoided. She recalled she was notified of the error on
01/04/25 and assessed Resident #139 who denied having 
any pain. 

An interview was conducted with the Director of Nursing
(DON) on 06/13/25 at 10:12 AM. The DON stated all the 
nurses should start the refilling process at least 5-7
days before the last pill was used up to avoid gaps in
medication administration, especially for those 
controlled medications that could take a longer time. 
She denied the incident was a significant medication 
error as Resident #139 did not suffer any pain. It was
her expectation for all the residents to receive their
medications as ordered in a timely manner. 

During an interview conducted on 06/13/25 at 1:11 PM, 
the Administrator stated Resident #139 did not suffer 
any pain and was unsure whether this incident should be
coded as a significant medication error. 

F0777 F0777

SS = G

Radiology/Diag Srvcs Ordered/Notify Results 

CFR(s): 483.50(b)(2)(i)(ii) 
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Continued from page 85

§483.50(b)(2) The facility must- 

(i) Provide or obtain radiology and other diagnostic 
services only when ordered by a physician; physician 
assistant; nurse practitioner or clinical nurse 
specialist in accordance with State law, including 
scope of practice laws. 

(ii) Promptly notify the ordering physician, physician
assistant, nurse practitioner, or clinical nurse 
specialist of results that fall outside of clinical 
reference ranges in accordance with facility policies 
and procedures for notification of a practitioner or 
per the ordering physician's orders. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on record review, and staff, resident, family, 
Physician, Medical Director, and Nurse Practitioner 
interviews, the facility failed to notify the Physician
of radiology results for a resident who was 
experiencing acute pain after a reported fall on 
6/7/25. Due to ineffective communication between staff
x-ray results reported on 6/8/25 were not communicated
to a medical provider until 6/9/25 which delayed 
medical interventions and an evaluation in the 
emergency department. Resident #69 sustained an acute 
proximal tibia and fibula fracture (breaks in the upper
part of the shinbone (tibia) and the smaller bone of 
the lower leg (fibula) from the reported fall and 
required a two day hospitalization. Orthopedics 
recommended hinged knee brace with non-weight bearing 
status to the right lower extremity. This deficient 
practice occurred for 1 of 3 residents reviewed for 
notification of radiology results (Resident #69). 

Findings included: 

An interview was conducted on 6/12/25 at 2:13 PM with 
Resident #69. PTA #1 provided translation. Resident #69
stated she fell on Saturday (6/7/25) in the bathroom. 
She explained she fell onto her right knee and felt 
pain immediately. Resident #69 stated her right knee, 
and leg has been hurting the entire time since she 
fell. She said it had felt like her knee was constantly
getting torn apart. Resident #69 said her knee had hurt
really bad when they moved her and when she was at rest
and her leg was not being moved. 

A telephone interview was conducted with the day shift
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Continued from page 86
(7:00 am to 7:00 pm) weekend Nursing Supervisor on 
6/10/25 at 11:50 AM. The Nursing Supervisor stated 
Saturday 6/7/25 around 7:35 PM Resident #69 was in pain
and said her knee was hurting. The Nursing Supervisor 
said Resident #69 reported she had fallen about an hour
prior while she was being assisted in the bathroom by 
staff. The Nursing Supervisor said she went back to 
assess Resident #69 on Sunday around 11:00 AM and that
she was still hurting. The Nursing Supervisor explained
that she contacted the on-call provider on Sunday about
Resident #69's pain and the fall she reported. She 
stated the on-call provider ordered an x-ray of 
Resident #69's right leg. The Nursing Supervisor said 
she called the mobile x-ray company and placed an order
for them to come to the facility to complete the x-ray.
The Nursing Supervisor could not remember what time the
mobile x-ray came to the facility to complete the x-ray
but stated it was sometime in the afternoon after 
lunch. The Nursing Supervisor reported the x-ray 
results came back before she left at the end of her 
shift. She did not remember what time the x-ray results
had come back. The Nursing Supervisor stated she did 
not call the x-ray results to the physician. The 
Nursing Supervisor explained she told Nurse #10 the 
x-ray results and wrote the Physician's number down and
gave it to him. The Nursing Supervisor stated she had 
also told the oncoming night shift (7:00 pm to 7:00 am)
nurse (Nurse #3) the results. She said she had not told
Nurse #10 or Nurse #3 to call the Physician to report 
the x-ray results. 

Nurse #10 was unavailable for interview. 

An x-ray report dated 6/8/25 read: "There are 
nondisplaced fractures of the proximal tibia and 
fibular neck. There are no bony lesions. Degenerative 
changes are noted. Diffuse osteopenia is noted. The 
soft tissues are unremarkable. Impression: Acute 
proximal lower leg fractures." At the bottom of the 
x-ray report a statement read: "the report has been 
successfully faxed, emailed, delivered and/or viewed by
the client at [facility] at 2025-06-08 20:02:20 (8:20 
PM) central time. Receipt of report was confirmed and 
read back was given. 

An interview was conducted with Nurse #3 on 6/12/25 at
6:25 AM. She was the assigned night shift nurse on 
Sunday 6/8/25 for Resident #69. Nurse #3 reported she 
received in report from Nurse #10 that Resident #69 had
a fractured knee. She also spoke with the day shift 
Nursing Supervisor who told her they had gotten the 
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Continued from page 87
x-ray back and knew Resident #69 had a fracture. Nurse
#3 stated she knew the day shift nurses had spoken with
the Physician at some point, but she did not know if it
was before or after they had received the x-ray 
results. She reported she had not seen the x-ray 
report. Nurse #3 explained she came in after they had 
done everything and they were just telling her what had
happened. Nurse #3 stated they did not ask her to do 
anything or tell her she needed to do anything else. 

An interview was conducted with Nurse #4 on 6/9/25 at 
11:01 AM. She was Resident #69's assigned day shift 
nurse on 6/9/25. She stated she received in report from
Nurse #3 that Resident #69 had a fractured knee. Nurse
#4 said she notified NP #1 this morning (6/9/25). 

A telephone interview was conducted with the Nurse 
Practitioner (NP) #1 on 6/10/25 at 4:16 PM. NP #1 
stated she was alerted by Nurse #4 on Monday morning 
(6/9/25) that she had received in report from night 
shift that Resident #69 had a fractured knee. She said
when she reviewed the x-ray report, the report said 
Resident #69 had acute fractures of the tibia and 
fibula. NP #1 explained her company's on-call service 
had not been notified about Resident #69's x-ray 
results over the weekend. She explained that the 
Medical Director was part of a different physician 
service group and that sometimes the staff got confused
and called the Medical Director's on call service. She
said it was okay for staff to call the other physician
service group because he was the Medical Director. NP 
#1 explained she had reviewed documentation for 
Resident #69 and could not see where a physician was 
notified of Resident #69's x-ray results. NP #1 said 
the nursing staff should have called the on-call 
service on Sunday when Resident #69's x-ray results 
returned. NP #1 reported if they had called the on-call
service, with it being the weekend, they would most 
likely have given orders to send Resident #69 to the 
Emergency Department to be evaluated. NP #1 said if she
had been the one who received the call over the 
weekend, she would have been okay waiting to see if she
could get her into see an orthopedic first thing Monday
morning to save her from an ER visit. She said knowing
she had acute fractures she would have ordered 
something stronger than Ibuprofen to manage her pain. 
NP #1 explained this morning she had given orders for 
pain medication, non-weight bearing status and to try 
to immobilize her right leg. 

NP #1's company was contacted on 06/13/25 at 9:58 AM. 
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Continued from page 88
They stated all calls were logged and there were no 
calls from the facility on Saturday or Sunday regarding
Resident #69. 

A hospital discharge summary dated 6/11/25 indicated 
Resident #69 had a mechanical fall and was admitted to
the hospital on 6/9/25 with a right nondisplaced 
proximal tibia and fibula fractures. The discharge 
summary stated orthopedics was consulted and felt her 
fractures were "amenable to nonoperative management. 
Orthopedics recommended hinged knee brace with 
non-weight bearing status to the right lower extremity
and close outpatient follow-up with orthopedic services
in two weeks." 

An interview was conducted with the Medical Director on
6/12/25 at 12:00 PM. He stated he did not remember the
facility contacting him over the weekend but that he 
has had a lot of calls since then. He reviewed his 
calls and stated he did not have a call from the 
facility. The Medical Director stated he was on 
vacation on Sunday. He said their service tracked all 
the calls received. He reported he would check to see 
if there was a log of the facility calling over the 
weekend and call the Surveyor back. 

A return call was not received from the Medical 
Director. 

An interview was conducted with Physician #1 on 6/12/25
at 1:59 PM. He stated he was the on-call provider for 
the Medical Director physician service group over the 
weekend. He explained there was a system that tracked 
all the calls and that he had not been contacted about
Resident #69. Physician #1 stated if he had been called
about the x-ray results on Sunday, he would have sent 
Resident #69 to the ER. Physician #1 said he was not 
sure if Resident #69's fractures were displaced or 
non-displaced but that it did not matter, he would have
sent her to the hospital for evaluation for orthopedics
to see her. He explained at the ER orthopedist would be
consulted and decide if Resident #60 needed surgical 
intervention or if the fractures could be treated with
casting or immobilization. Physician #1 indicated 
unless the family refused there was no reason not to 
send Resident #69 to the hospital. 

An interview was conducted with the Director of Nursing
(DON), Regional Clinical Director, and Administrator on
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Continued from page 89
6/12/25 at 4:00 PM. The DON explained she was aware of
Resident #69's x-ray results Sunday night (6/8/25). She
reported the x-ray report "pinged" on her computer 
around shift change on Sunday night at 6:56 PM and she
reviewed the report. The DON said she immediately 
forwarded the results to the Administrator and then 
called the facility and spoke to the day shift Nursing
Supervisor at around 7:00 PM. The DON stated she had 
called the Nursing Supervisor to notify her and make 
sure she had the results as well. She reported that the
Nursing Supervisor confirmed she had the x-ray results.
The DON said she did not tell the Nursing Supervisor 
what she needed to do. The DON explained that the 
Nursing Supervisor was not a new nurse and she had 
assumed the Nursing Supervisor knew what to do and knew
she needed to call the Physician. The DON said she felt
it was common sense that the nurse would call the 
Physician about critical x-ray results. The DON 
explained later that night around 8:30 PM herself, the
Administrator, and the Regional Clinical Director got 
together on a three-way call to discuss the situation.
They said their conversation was more around trying to
figure out what had happened. The DON explained she was
hyper focused on trying to figure out the cause of the
fractures because she did not know anything about the 
x-ray or why it had been ordered. They all agreed that
the physician should have been notified of the x-ray 
results. 

F0808 F0808

SS = D

Therapeutic Diet Prescribed by Physician 

CFR(s): 483.60(e)(1)(2) 

§483.60(e) Therapeutic Diets 

§483.60(e)(1) Therapeutic diets must be prescribed by 
the attending physician. 

§483.60(e)(2) The attending physician may delegate to a
registered or licensed dietitian the task of 
prescribing a resident's diet, including a therapeutic
diet, to the extent allowed by State law. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on record review, observations, interviews with 
the Speech Therapist and staff, the facility failed to
provide fluids of a nectar thick consistency as ordered
by the physician for 1 of 8 residents reviewed for 
nutrition (Resident #20). 

Findings included: 
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Continued from page 90

Resident #20 was admitted to the facility on 08/14/23 
and his current diagnoses included dementia and 
dysphagia (difficulty swallowing). 

The care plan last revised on 04/21/25 identified 
Resident #20 nutritional status was at risk related to
advanced age, dementia, and dysphagia. Interventions 
included assist with meal setup, eating, and drinking 
as needed. 

The quarterly Minimum Data Set (MDS) assessment dated 
04/24/25 revealed Resident #20's cognition was severely
impaired. The MDS assessment indicated Resident #20 had
upper extremity impairment on one side, needed partial
to moderate assistance with eating, received a 
mechanically altered diet, and had no signs or symptoms
of a swallowing disorder. 

A review of the active diet order dated 04/24/25 
revealed Resident #20 was to receive nectar thick 
liquids. 

A continuous observation of the lower unit dining room
lunch meal service was conducted on 06/09/25 from 11:59
AM through 12:18 PM. Resident #20 had already received
a meal tray that included a cup of tea with a lid. The
tea was of a thin liquid consistency. Nurse Aide (NA) 
#2 removed the tea from Resident #20's hand and stated,
"I don't think you can have that," then placed the cup
back on the tray. The Business Office Manager 
approached Resident #20 and asked if he wanted a straw
and at 12:16 PM she returned with a straw and placed it
in the cup of tea. Resident #20 picked up the cup of 
tea and took a sip and was noted to cough once. At 
12:18 PM, NA#2 removed the cup of tea and Resident #20
continued to eat lunch with no further signs of choking
or coughing. 

During an interview on 06/09/25 at 12:19 PM, NA #2 
revealed she did not serve the lunch tray or cup of tea
to Resident #20. NA #2 revealed she took the tea away 
from Resident #20 because he was not supposed to have 
thin liquids and showed the diet card read nectar thick
liquids. When asked why she did not remove the cup of 
tea off the meal tray and out of reach, NA #2 revealed
she did not think Resident #20 would reach and grab the
cup. NA #2 revealed she reviewed the diet card to 
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Continued from page 91
ensure the meal served matched the diet card. 

An interview was conducted with Business Office Manager
on 06/09/25 at 12:27 PM. The Business Office Manager 
revealed sometimes she helped in the dining room and 
confirmed she got a straw for Resident #20's tea 
because he was messing with the lid and having trouble
getting the tea. The Business Office Manager revealed 
she did not notice the diet card on the meal tray noted
Resident #20 received thickened liquids nor was she 
aware he was to receive thickened liquids. The Business
Office Manager revealed she thought it was okay 
Resident #20 had thin liquids because the cup of tea 
was on the meal tray. The Business Office Manager 
revealed she did not serve the lunch meal tray to 
Resident #20. 

An interview with the Speech Therapist and observation
of Resident #20's lunch meal was conducted on 06/10/25
at 11:53 AM. The Speech Therapist revealed she was 
assisting Resident #20 with eating to complete a trial
for his ability to tolerate thin liquids. She further 
revealed Resident #20 tolerated thin liquids when 
assisted by therapy, but the diet order was for 
thickened liquids and should be served with meals. The
Speech Therapist further revealed Resident #20's diet 
order for nectar thick liquids was provided to help 
prevent the risk of aspiration. 

During an interview on 06/13/25 at 2:55 PM, the 
Administrator revealed she was told the NA recognized 
the tea given to Resident #20 was of a thin liquid 
consistency and removed it. It was explained the NA 
removed the cup of tea from Resident #20 but not out of
reach and the resident took a drink. The Administrator
revealed she expected Resident #20 received fluids of a
nectar thick consistency as ordered by the physician. 

F0842 F0842

SS = D

Resident Records - Identifiable Information 

CFR(s): 483.20(f)(5),483.70(h)(1)-(5) 

§483.20(f)(5) Resident-identifiable information. 

(i) A facility may not release information that is 
resident-identifiable to the public. 

(ii) The facility may release information that is 
resident-identifiable to an agent only in accordance 
with a contract under which the agent agrees not to use
or disclose the information except to the extent the 
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Continued from page 92
facility itself is permitted to do so. 

§483.70(h) Medical records. 

§483.70(h)(1) In accordance with accepted professional
standards and practices, the facility must maintain 
medical records on each resident that are- 

(i) Complete; 

(ii) Accurately documented; 

(iii) Readily accessible; and 

(iv) Systematically organized 

§483.70(h)(2) The facility must keep confidential all 
information contained in the resident's records, 

regardless of the form or storage method of the 
records, except when release is- 

(i) To the individual, or their resident representative
where permitted by applicable law; 

(ii) Required by Law; 

(iii) For treatment, payment, or health care 
operations, as permitted by and in compliance with 45 
CFR 164.506; 

(iv) For public health activities, reporting of abuse,
neglect, or domestic violence, health oversight 
activities, judicial and administrative proceedings, 
law enforcement purposes, organ donation purposes, 
research purposes, or to coroners, medical examiners, 
funeral directors, and to avert a serious threat to 
health or safety as permitted by and in compliance with
45 CFR 164.512. 

§483.70(h)(3) The facility must safeguard medical 
record information against loss, destruction, or 
unauthorized use. 

§483.70(h)(4) Medical records must be retained for- 

(i) The period of time required by State law; or 

(ii) Five years from the date of discharge when there 
is no requirement in State law; or 
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Continued from page 93

(iii) For a minor, 3 years after a resident reaches 
legal age under State law. 

§483.70(h)(5) The medical record must contain- 

(i) Sufficient information to identify the resident; 

(ii) A record of the resident's assessments; 

(iii) The comprehensive plan of care and services 
provided; 

(iv) The results of any preadmission screening and 
resident review evaluations and determinations 
conducted by the State; 

(v) Physician's, nurse's, and other licensed 
professional's progress notes; and 

(vi) Laboratory, radiology and other diagnostic 
services reports as required under §483.50. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on record review, and staff, resident, family, 
and Nurse Practitioner interviews, the facility failed
to document a reported fall with acute pain in a 
resident's medical record. This deficient practice 
occurred for 1 of 1 resident record reviewed for 
accuracy of documentation (Resident #69). 

Findings included: 

An interview was conducted with Resident #69 on 6/12/25
at 2:13 PM with Physical Therapy Assistant (PTA) #1 
providing translation. Resident #69 stated she had gone
to the bathroom with two staff members and fell onto 
her right knee when she was being assisted off the 
toilet Saturday. Resident #69 reported she had pain in
her right knee immediately but did not cry or scream 
out. 

Review of Resident #69's medical record revealed there
was no documentation or assessment information from 
Saturday 6/7/25 about the reported fall. The last 
documented progress note in Resident #69's medical 
record was documented on 6/6/25. There was no 
additional documentation for Resident #69 until 6/8/25
at 1:30 PM. 
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Continued from page 94

A telephone interview was conducted with the day shift
(7:00 am to 7:00 pm) weekend Nursing Supervisor on 
6/10/25 at 11:50 AM. The Nursing Supervisor stated on 
Saturday (6/7/25) around 7:30 PM Resident #69 had 
reported she had fallen and was having pain in her 
right knee. The Nursing Supervisor explained she went 
to Resident #69's room to assess her. She said Resident
#69 was in pain and said her knee was hurting when she
saw her. She reported Resident #69's roommate was 
present in the room and provided translation for what 
Resident #69 said happened. The Nursing Supervisor said
Resident #69 reported she had fallen about an hour 
prior while she was being assisted in the bathroom by 
staff. The Supervisor said the fall would have occurred
around 6:30 PM. The Nursing Supervisor said she updated
the night shift (7:00 pm to 7:00 am) nurse (Nurse #4) 
about what was going on and then went to find the day 
shift (7:00 am to 7:00 pm) nurse (Nurse #3) and updated
her on what Resident #69 was reporting and told her 
what she needed to do. The Nursing Supervisor said she
explained to Nurse #3 what she needed to do for the 
fall. The Nursing Supervisor stated Nurse #3 had said 
"okay". The Nursing Supervisor stated when she returned
on Sunday (6/8/25) there was no documentation to 
indicate anything had been done for Resident #69 or her
reported fall and Resident #69 was still having pain. 

A telephone interview was conducted with Nurse #3 on 
6/10/25 at 1:49 PM. Nurse #3 stated she was the 
assigned nurse for Resident #69 on day shift (7:00 am 
to 7:00 pm) on Saturday 6/7/25. She reported she had 
given shift report to the oncoming night shift (7:00 pm
to 7:00 am) nurse (Nurse #4) around 7:00 PM. Nurse #3 
explained the Nursing Supervisor came to her around 
7:35 PM on 6/7/25 and told her Resident #69 was 
reporting she had fallen one hour ago, she stated it 
would have been around 6:30 PM. Nurse #3 said it was 
not a fall that was reported to her during her shift 
and that it was not reported until 7:35 PM. She 
explained she had already given report to Nurse #4. She
reported after she assessed Resident #69 and noticed 
she was in pain, she communicated to the night nurse 
(Nurse #4) what she had seen. Nurse #3 said she asked 
Nurse #4 to continue the assessment and to complete the
"post fall things". She stated she did not specifically
tell Nurse #4 what she needed to do but said Nurse #4 
should have known what to do. She reported Nurse #4 had
said "yes". Nurse #3 said she assumed Nurse #4 would 
contact the physician and complete the rest of the post
fall documentation. Nurse #3 said she had not done any
vital signs, documentation, or incident report related
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Continued from page 95
to Resident #69's reported fall. 

A telephone interview was conducted with Nurse #4 on 
6/10/25 at 2:15 PM. She reported she had been the 
assigned Resident #69 on night shift on 6/7/25. Nurse 
#4 reported she had thought since the fall had happened
on the day shift that the day shift nurse (Nurse #3) 
was going to do the fall stuff "because it was her 
shift". 

An interview was conducted with the Director of Nursing
(DON), Regional Clinical Director, and Administrator on
6/12/25 at 4:00 PM. They reported when a fall was 
reported staff were supposed to contact the DON, 
responsible party, provider, and follow the fall 
protocol. They explained the fall protocol was to 
assess for injury/ pain. They said the assessment, who
had been notified, what had happened, and what had been
done for Resident #69 should be documented in the 
chart. 

F0883 F0883

SS = D

Influenza and Pneumococcal Immunizations 

CFR(s): 483.80(d)(1)(2) 

§483.80(d) Influenza and pneumococcal immunizations 

§483.80(d)(1) Influenza. The facility must develop 
policies and procedures to ensure that- 

(i) Before offering the influenza immunization, each 
resident or the resident's representative receives 
education regarding the benefits and potential side 
effects of the immunization; 

(ii) Each resident is offered an influenza immunization
October 1 through March 31 annually, unless the 
immunization is medically contraindicated or the 
resident has already been immunized during this time 
period; 

(iii) The resident or the resident's representative has
the opportunity to refuse immunization; and 

(iv)The resident's medical record includes 
documentation that indicates, at a minimum, the 
following: 

(A) That the resident or resident's representative was
provided education regarding the benefits and potential
side effects of influenza immunization; and 
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Continued from page 96
(B) That the resident either received the influenza 
immunization or did not receive the influenza 
immunization due to medical contraindications or 
refusal. 

§483.80(d)(2) Pneumococcal disease. The facility must 
develop policies and procedures to ensure that- 

(i) Before offering the pneumococcal immunization, each
resident or the resident's representative receives 
education regarding the benefits and potential side 
effects of the immunization; 

(ii) Each resident is offered a pneumococcal 
immunization, unless the immunization is medically 
contraindicated or the resident has already been 
immunized; 

(iii) The resident or the resident's representative has
the opportunity to refuse immunization; and 

(iv)The resident's medical record includes 
documentation that indicates, at a minimum, the 
following: 

(A) That the resident or resident's representative was
provided education regarding the benefits and potential
side effects of pneumococcal immunization; and 

(B) That the resident either received the pneumococcal
immunization or did not receive the pneumococcal 
immunization due to medical contraindication or 
refusal. 

This REQUIREMENT is NOT MET as evidenced by: 

Based on record review, and resident and staff 
interviews the facility failed to provide an influenza
vaccine to 1 of 5 residents reviewed for immunizations
(Resident #23). 

The findings included: 

Resident #23 was admitted to the facility on 10/5/23. 

The quarterly Minimum Data Set Assessment (MDS) dated 
3/8/25 revealed Resident #23 was cognitively intact. 
The MDS indicated Resident #23 had not received the 
influenza vaccine and indicated the reason as not 
offered. 
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Review of Resident #23's medical record revealed she 
had not received an influenza vaccine since October 
2023. An influenza vaccine informed consent form signed
by Resident #23 was present in the medical record and 
indicated Resident #23 wanted to receive the influenza
vaccine. The consent form was not dated. 

An interview was conducted on 6/13/25 at 11:50 AM with
Resident #23. She stated the facility had offered her 
the flu vaccine and she remembered completing the 
consent form but that she had never received the flu 
vaccine. Resident #23 said someone had come and talked
to her today (6/13/25) about her flu vaccine and that 
she thought she was going to receive it now. Resident 
#23 reported she had evidently been out at an eye 
appointment when the facility had administered the flu
vaccine to residents. Resident #23 stated she always 
took the flu vaccine and did not care if it was summer
or winter that she still wanted it. 

An interview was conducted with the Director of Nursing
(DON)on 6/12/25 at 10:00 AM. The DON reviewed Resident
#23's medical record and confirmed there was a consent
signed for Resident #23 to receive the influenza 
vaccine. The DON was unable to locate documentation 
that an influenza vaccine had been administered to 
Resident #23. She thought Resident #23 had maybe been 
out of the facility at an appointment during the 
facility's influenza vaccination clinic that was held 
in February 2025. The DON explained the facility had 
used an outside company for its influenza vaccination 
clinic. She reported if a resident was not present or 
was admitted after the vaccination clinic they would be
placed on the list for the next vaccination clinic. The
DON explained the next influenza vaccine clinic would 
be in October 2025. 

A follow up interview was conducted with the DON and 
Regional Clinical Director on 6/13/25 at 10:46 AM. The
Regional Clinical Director reported the vaccination 
clinics were a new process the facility had decided to
use because it was overwhelming for staff to manage. 
The Regional Clinical Director clarified that the 
facility had influenza vaccines available at the 
facility and was able to provide vaccinations to 
residents outside of the scheduled vaccination clinics.
The DON and Regional Clinical Director explained there
had been a change in leadership at the facility and 
that with all the changes Resident #23's influenza 
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vaccine had been missed. 
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